Degeneration techniques in complex geometry

A Dissertation presented

by

Roberto Albesiano

to

The Graduate School

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements

for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Mathematics

Stony Brook University

May 2024

Stony Brook University

The Graduate School

Roberto Albesiano

We, the dissertation committee for the above candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy degree, hereby recommend acceptance of this dissertation.

Dror Varolin – Dissertation Advisor Professor, Mathematics Department

Robert K. Lazarsfeld – Chairperson of Defense Distinguished Professor, Mathematics Department

> Christian Schnell Professor, Mathematics Department

Henri Guenancia Chargé de Recherche au CNRS Institut de Mathématiques de Toulouse, Université Paul Sabatier

This dissertation is accepted by the Graduate School

Celia Marshik

Dean of the Graduate School

Abstract of the Dissertation

Degeneration techniques in complex geometry

by

Roberto Albesiano

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Mathematics

Stony Brook University

2024

In 2009, B. Berndtsson proved a theorem on the positivity of direct image bundles of positive line bundles. Berndtsson's theorem has been successfully used to give radically new proofs of some fundamental theorems in the part of complex geometry often referred to as L^2 methods. Among these is a proof of the L^2 extension theorem with sharp estimates. This thesis is a step towards determining how much of the classical L^2 theory can be recovered by this technique. The main contribution is a new proof of a Skoda-type L^2 division theorem.

Contents

Acknowledgements				
In	Introduction			
1	Classical L^2 theory			
	1.1	Notions of positivity	6	
	1.2	The Hörmander–Skoda Theorem on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation	11	
	1.3	The L^2 extension theorem $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	14	
	1.4	The L^2 division theorem $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	20	
2	Berndtsson's positivity theorems			
	2.1	Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations	29	
	2.2	Berndtsson's theorem for proper fibrations	38	
3	A degeneration proof of the L^2 extension theorem and of the openness			
	con	jecture	41	
	3.1	The L^2 extension theorem, revisited	41	
	3.2	The openness conjecture	54	
4	A degeneration proof of a Skoda-type L^2 division theorem			
	4.1	Preliminary reductions	62	
	4.2	Dual formulation of the division problem	63	
	13	The degenerating family of norms	66	

4.4	Extrema of the family of norms	69
4.5	Monotonicity of the family of dual norms and end of the proof	71
Bibliog	graphy	74

Acknowledgements

Six years of Ph.D. are a long time. Many things have happened around me, I have met several people and situations that left a mark on my life, and if I became what I am now it is undoubtedly also because of them, for better of for worse. I am grateful to all of them, even the ones that made me suffer at first.

Luckily many encounters had been positive from the start. I could have not reached this point in my mathematical career without the constant support and encouragement of my Ph.D. advisor, Dror Varolin, who had the ability to guide me without ever taking the helm, and with an honesty that I have rarely found and that I am truly grateful for. Getting to the end of Ph.D. has been hard, and I am proud that Dror had me face the real mathematical difficulty of it, and thus gave me space to grow.

In a similar spirit I thank Mark Andrea de Cataldo, who in an earlier era of my Ph.D. had me think about what I really wanted from Mathematics, and made me doubt the erroneous way I was approaching it. I am here also because of him.

Regarding the mathematical contents of this work, I thank Bo Berndtsson, László Lempert, Christian Schnell, and Xu Wang for providing useful comments and suggestions, and Robert Lazarsfeld and Henri Guenancia for accepting to be part of my defense committee. My thanks go also to Pranav Upadrashta, who has been not only a great academic companion but also a friend in this journey.

Graduate school has been not only a step in my professional career, but also a novelty in my personal life: having never been outside of Europe, I suddenly found myself living in the American suburbs with a completely new crowd of people around me. I was lucky to find among them Owen Mireles Briones, who is my closest friend on this side of the Atlantic, as well as Paul Sweeney Jr. and Jared Krandel.

Life was particularly hard during 2020, but I was fortunate enough to live in the same house as Nathan Chen, Prithviraj Chowdhury, Deyasini Dasgupta, Matt Dannenberg, Sarah Lichtman, and Jordan Rainone. They felt like a family to me and managed to make life enjoyable despite the difficult times we were going through.

Many other people had contributed to making my life here pleasant. They are too many to name, but I want to take the time to thank Artemis Giannakopoulou for her friendship.

Some friendships get lost in the distance and time; Stefano Averame and Giordano Amoruso always stayed with me regardless of the ocean separating us. I am grateful to them for having always been present when I was most in need.

Finally, I am grateful to my dad Enrico, my mom Maria and my sister Marzia. Nothing of this could have been possible without them.

To Giordano and Owen.

Introduction

In a 2009 Annals of Mathematics article [4], B. Berndtsson proved two remarkable theorems about the variation of Hilbert spaces of holomorphic sections of line bundles on a family of complete Kähler manifolds. In very broad strokes, Berndtsson's theorems say that, given either a trivial family whose fiber is a bounded domain in a Stein manifold or a smooth proper family, and a semi-positively curved line bundle L on the total space of the family, the direct image (in this case locally trivial) has a metric with Nakano-positive curvature.

More precisely, fix a domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{C}^m$ and consider the following two situations:

- (1) X is a bounded domain in some Stein manifold and $L \to X$ is a holomorphic line bundle, $p: X \times \Omega \to X$ is the projection to the first factor, $e^{-\phi}$ is a metric for $p^*L \to X \times \Omega$ that is smooth up to the vertical boundary of $X \times \Omega$. For each $\tau \in \Omega$, define \mathcal{H}_{τ} to be the Hilbert space of holomorphic sections of $L \otimes K_X \to X$ that are L^2 -integrable with respect to the metric $e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$ obtained from the metric $e^{-\phi}|_{X \times \{\tau\}}$ after the identification $X \cong X \times \{\tau\}$. For each $\tau \in \Omega$ the sub-spaces $\mathcal{H}_{\tau} \subseteq H^0(X, L \otimes K_X)$ are independent of $\tau \in \Omega$, so they form a trivial infinite-rank vector bundle $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$, with non-trivial metric given by the L^2 inner product determined by $e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$.
- (2) X is Kähler, $p: X \to \Omega$ is a proper holomorphic submersion with fiber X_{τ} over $\tau \in \Omega$, and $L \to X$ is a holomorphic line bundle with a smooth Hermitian metric $e^{-\phi}$. For each $\tau \in \Omega$, define \mathcal{H}_{τ} to be the vector space of holomorphic sections of $L|_{X_{\tau}} \otimes K_{X_{\tau}}$,

endowed with the L^2 inner product induced by $e^{-\phi}|_{p^{-1}(\tau)}$. As a consequence of the L^2 extension theorem, the \mathcal{H}_{τ} fit together to form a finite-rank vector bundle $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ with metric given by the L^2 inner product.

Then Berndtsson's first and second theorems can be summarized as follows.

Theorem 1 ([4, Theorems 1.1 and 1.2]). In both situations (1) and (2), if $e^{-\phi}$ has (strictly) positive curvature, then the curvature of the metric induced on $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ by the L^2 inner product is (strictly) positive in the sense of Nakano.

In the trivial fibration case, the main idea is to realize \mathcal{H} as a subbundle of the bundle \mathcal{L} of smooth L^2 -integrable sections. The curvature of \mathcal{L} is easy to compute, and the curvature of \mathcal{H} is obtained from that of \mathcal{L} by a formula of Griffiths for the curvature of subbundles. The bound on the curvature of \mathcal{H} is then a consequence of the Hörmander–Skoda Theorem on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation with L^2 estimate.

Aside from the intrinsic beauty of Berndtsson's results, Theorem 1 is particularly fascinating because it can be used to obtain new proofs of some fundamental results in complex analytic geometry; proofs that are based on the monotonicity of certain degenerations into situations in which the results are obvious, and that reveal an unexpected underlying convexity. In fact, the full extent of the method is not yet known, and the central goal of the present thesis is to better understand what can be accomplished with Berndtsson's method.

Remarkably, Berndtsson's first theorem can be used to give degeneration-based proofs of Suita's conjecture [9, 7], of the L^2 extension theorem with sharp constants [7], and of the strong openness conjecture [5, 6, 41], while Berndtsson's second theorem gives partial evidence towards Griffiths's conjecture on the existence of Griffiths-positive metrics on ample vector bundles, and more generally provides ways of constructing Nakano-positive metrics for vector bundles [4].

The main contribution of our thesis is a new degeneration proof of the following classical Skoda-type L^2 division theorem. Let X be a Stein manifold and let $E, G \to X$ be holomorphic line bundles with Hermitian metrics $\mathfrak{h}_E, \mathfrak{h}_G$, respectively. Fix holomorphic sections h_1, \ldots, h_r of $E^* \otimes G$ and $1 < \alpha < \frac{r+1}{r-1}$. Given a section g of $G \otimes K_X \to X$ with suitable L^2 estimates, a natural question is whether we can find holomorphic sections f_1, \ldots, f_r of $E \otimes K_X \to X$ such that $g = \sum_{i=1}^r h_i f_i$ and having good L^2 estimates.

Theorem 2 (L^2 division [1]). Assume that the curvature of \mathfrak{h}_E is bounded below by $\frac{\alpha(r-1)}{\alpha(r-1)+1}$ times the curvature of \mathfrak{h}_G , and that

$$\int_X \frac{\langle \mathfrak{h}_G, g \wedge \bar{g} \rangle}{(\mathfrak{h}_G \otimes \mathfrak{h}_E^*)(h, \bar{h})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} < +\infty.$$

Then there are holomorphic sections f_1, \ldots, f_r of $E \otimes K_X \to X$ such that $g = \sum_{i=1}^r h_i f_i$ and

$$\int_{X} \frac{\langle \mathfrak{h}_{E}, f \wedge \bar{f} \rangle}{(\mathfrak{h}_{G} \otimes \mathfrak{h}_{E}^{*})(h, \bar{h})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \leq r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \int_{X} \frac{\langle \mathfrak{h}_{G}, g \wedge \bar{g} \rangle}{(\mathfrak{h}_{G} \otimes \mathfrak{h}_{E}^{*})(h, \bar{h})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}}.$$

Skoda's original theorem, which is stated for holomorphic functions and was motivated as an L^2 version of the corona problem, has many remarkable applications in algebraic geometry such as Briançon–Skoda's theorem [54], effective versions of the Nullstellensatz [12, 33, 23], and Y.-T. Siu's proof of deformation invariance of plurigenera [49] and approach to finite generation of the canonical ring [50].

If the number of generators r is at most $\dim X + 1$, Theorem 2 almost recovers the classical line bundle version of Skoda's L^2 division theorem. We say "almost" because in Theorem 2 we have $\|f\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 \leq \frac{r\alpha}{\alpha-1} \|g\|_G^2$ rather than Skoda's estimate $\|f\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 \leq \frac{\alpha}{\alpha-1} \|g\|_G^2$ (cf. Corollary 1.8). Still, even though stronger results are known, the intent is to emphasize the technique used to prove Theorem 2: while the standard proof is based on functional analysis and the Bochner–Kodaira–Nakano identity, we instead obtain Theorem 2 by a degeneration argument based on Theorem 1.

The general philosophy is inspired by B. Berndtsson and L. Lempert's proof of the L^2 extension theorem, and by T. Ohsawa's proof of a Skoda-type division theorem as a corollary of the Ohsawa-Takegoshi L^2 extension theorem. Ohsawa indeed remarks that the division problem can be reformulated as an extension problem on the projectivizations of the dual bundles (see [43], [44] and [45, Section 3.2]). It is thus natural to wonder whether a Skoda-type theorem could be proved directly by a degeneration argument, and the present work answers in the affirmative.

The major difficulty in the proof of Theorem 2 lies in defining the correct family of metrics. The situation is complicated by the presence of some negatively curved terms, for which one needs an improved version of some tools employed in [7]. The improvement can in turn be used to generalize and simplify the proof of L^2 extension given by Berndtsson and Lempert.

Outline. Chapter 1 is a review of background material and of the classical L^2 theory: after recalling the notions of positivity for Hermitian metrics of holomorphic vector bundles, we review L. Hörmander's theorem on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation and the classical proofs of the L^2 extension theorem and the L^2 division theorem.

We present Berndtsson's two theorems in Chapter 2. In particular, we recall the proof of Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations (which is the one needed for degeneration-based proofs), and explain how Berndtsson's theorem for proper fibrations is used to give partial evidence towards Griffiths's conjecture on positive metrics on ample vector bundles. We also show how a version of Berndtsson's theorem on trivial fibrations can be obtained from the L^2 extension theorem with sharp constants.

Chapter 3 explains how the L^2 extension theorem with sharp constants can be proved from Berndtsson's theorem on trivial fibrations via a degeneration argument. The proof is a slight generalization and simplification of the argument of B. Berndtsson and L. Lempert. In the same chapter we will also present a proof of the openness conjecture due to B. Berndtsson, that is based on Theorem 1. Finally, the degeneration proof of Theorem 2 is explained in Chapter 4, following the author's work in [1].

Chapter 1

Classical L^2 theory

A very short survey of some fundamental results in the classical L^2 theory of complex geometry is presented. After recalling in Section 1.1 the various notions of positivity for Hermitian metrics on vector bundles, in Section 1.2 we sketch the proof of H. Skoda's version of the fundamental theorem of L. Hörmander on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation. Then we present the classical proofs of the L^2 extension theorem in Section 1.3, and of the L^2 division theorem in Section 1.4.

1.1 Notions of positivity

Let $V \to X$ be a holomorphic vector bundle, meaning that the projection map $\pi: V \to X$ is holomorphic and that every point $x \in X$ has a neighborhood U such that $\pi^{-1}(U)$ is isomorphic to $U \times W$, where W is a vector space with a smoothly varying Hermitian inner product. If W has infinite dimension, we moreover assume that the inner products are complete, i.e. that the fibers are Hilbert spaces. Fix a Hermitian metric g on X.

Let h be a Hermitian metric for $V \to X$. The Chern connection ∇ for h is the unique connection that is compatible with h and such that $\nabla^{0,1} = \bar{\partial}$. Its (1,0)-part is thus given by

$$\partial h(u,v) = h(\nabla^{1,0}u,v) + h(u,\bar{\partial}v).$$

The curvature of the Chern connection ∇ is the End(V)-valued (1, 1)-form $\Theta(h)$ defined by

$$\Theta(h)\alpha := (\nabla^{1,0}\,\bar{\partial} + \bar{\partial}\,\nabla^{1,0})\alpha.$$

Definition 1.1. We say that h has m-positive curvature in the sense of Demailly at a point $x \in X$ (and write $\Theta(h) >_m 0$) if there is c > 0 such that

$$h\left(\Theta(h)\sum_{i=1}^{m}u_{j}\otimes\zeta_{j},\sum_{k=1}^{m}u_{k}\otimes\zeta_{k}\right)\geq c\sum_{j,k=1}^{m}h(u_{j},u_{k})g(\zeta_{j},\zeta_{k})$$

for all $u_1 \otimes \zeta_1, \ldots, u_m \otimes \zeta_m \in V_x \otimes T_{X,x}^{1,0}$. In particular, $\Theta(h)$ (or just h, with an abuse of notation) is said to be Griffiths-positive $(\Theta(h) >_{\text{Griff}} 0)$ if it is 1-positive, and it is said to be Nakano-positive $(\Theta(h) >_{\text{Nak}} 0)$ if it is m-positive for all m, or equivalently for $m = \min(\operatorname{rank} V, \dim X)$.

Clearly (m + 1)-positivity implies m-positivity, and thus Nakano-positivity implies Griffiths-positivity. The notion of m-negativity can be defined analogously.

Let $t = (t_1, \ldots, t_n)$ be a system of local coordinates on an open chart $U \subseteq X$. Then the Chern connection is the collection of operators $\nabla^{1,0}_{\frac{\partial}{\partial t_j}}$ acting on smooth sections of $U \times W$ defined by

$$\partial_{t_j} h(u,v) = h\left(\nabla^{1,0}_{rac{\partial}{\partial t_j}} u,v
ight) + h\left(u,\partial_{ar{t}_j} v
ight),$$

and the curvature of the Chern connection is the $\operatorname{End}(V)$ -valued (1,1)-form $\Theta(h) = \sum_{j,k=1}^n \Theta_{j\bar{k}} \, \mathrm{d}t_j \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{t}_k$ whose coefficients are the commutators $\Theta_{j\bar{k}} := \left[\nabla^{1,0}_{\frac{\partial}{\partial t_j}}, \partial_{\bar{t}_k} \right]$. Then h is Griffiths-positive (at $x \in X$) if and only if there is c > 0 such that

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{n} h_x(\Theta_{j\bar{k}}u, u)v_j\bar{v}_k \ge ch_x(u, u)|v|^2$$

for all $u \in V_x$ and $v \in \mathbb{C}^n$, and h is Nakano-positive (at $x \in X$) if and only if there is c > 0 such that

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{n} h_x(\Theta_{j\bar{k}}u_j, u_k) \ge c \sum_{j=1}^{n} h_x(u_j, u_j)$$

for all *n*-tuples $(u_1, \ldots, u_n) \in V_x^{\oplus n}$.

The dual bundle of V is the vector bundle V^* whose fiber V_x^* is the Hilbert space dual of V_x . Once a metric is fixed, the Riesz Representation Theorem gives a conjugate-linear isometry $\mathcal{R}: V^* \to V$ defined by $\xi(u) = h_x(u, \mathcal{R}\xi)$ for all $u \in V_x$ and $\xi \in V_x^*$. Denoting by $\Theta_{i\bar{k}}^*$ the coefficients of the curvature of the dual metric h^* on V^* , one then computes

$$\sum_{i,k=1}^{n} h_x^*(\Theta_{j\bar{k}}^* \xi_j, \xi_k) = -\sum_{i,k=1}^{n} h_x(\Theta_{j\bar{k}}(\Re \xi_k), (\Re \xi_j))$$

for all n-tuples $(\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_n) \in V_x^{* \oplus n}$. Therefore h has Griffiths-positive curvature if and only if h^* has Griffiths-negative curvature, but the same does not hold for Nakano-positivity and Nakano-negativity, because the indices on the right-hand side are reversed.

Griffiths negativity has a useful characterization in terms of the plurisubharmonicity of the logarithm of norms of sections.

Proposition 1.2. The following are equivalent for a Hermitian metric h for a holomorphic vector bundle $V \to X$:

- (i) h is (strictly) Griffiths-negative,
- (ii) $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is a (strictly) plurisubharmonic function on X for all holomorphic sections σ of $V \to X$,
- (iii) $h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is a (strictly) plurisubharmonic function on X for all holomorphic sections σ of $V \to X$,
- (iv) $\log h(\cdot,\cdot)$ is a (strictly) plurisubharmonic function on the total space V,
- (v) $h(\cdot,\cdot)$ is a (strictly) plurisubharmonic function on the total space V.

Proof. We compute

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log h(\sigma,\sigma) = -\frac{h(\Theta(h)\sigma,\sigma)}{h(\sigma,\sigma)} + \frac{h(\sigma,\sigma)h(\nabla^{1,0}\sigma,\nabla^{1,0}\sigma) - h(\nabla^{1,0}\sigma,\sigma) \wedge h(\sigma,\nabla^{1,0}\sigma)}{h(\sigma,\sigma)^{2}}.$$
(1.1)

(i) \Leftrightarrow (ii) The second term of (1.1) is non-negative by the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality, so if h is (strictly) Griffiths-negative, then $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is (strictly) plurisubharmonic.

Conversely, we can assume that V is a trivial vector bundle (with non-trivial metric), since the negativity of the curvature is a local property. Then given any vector $v \in V_x$ there is a holomorphic section σ_v of $V \to X$ such that $\sigma_v(x) = v$ and $\nabla^{1,0}\sigma_v(x) = 0$. Plugging this into (1.1) we obtain

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partialar\partial\log h(\sigma_v,\sigma_v) = -rac{h(\Theta(h)\sigma_v,\sigma_v)}{h(\sigma_v,\sigma_v)},$$

showing that if $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is (strictly) plurisubharmonic for all sections σ of $V \to X$, then h has (strictly) negative curvature in the sense of Griffiths.

(ii) \Leftrightarrow (iii) Since the exponential function is strictly convex increasing, if $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is (strictly) plurisubharmonic then $h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is (strictly) plurisubharmonic.

Conversely, assume that $h(\tilde{\sigma}, \tilde{\sigma})$ is plurisubharmonic for all holomorphic sections $\tilde{\sigma}$ of $V \to X$. Fix such a section σ and a disk $D \subset X$, and assume that $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)|_{\partial D} \le \Phi|_{\partial D}$ for some harmonic function on D. Write $\Phi = 2 \operatorname{\mathbb{R}e} F$, where F is a holomorphic function on D. Taking exponentials we have $h(\sigma, \sigma)|_{\partial D} \le |e^F|^2|_{\partial D}$, i.e. $h(e^{-F}\sigma, e^{-F}\sigma)|_{\partial D} \le 1$. Since $h(\tilde{\sigma}, \tilde{\sigma})$ is plurisubharmonic by assumption for all sections $\tilde{\sigma}$, it follows that $h(e^{-F}\sigma, e^{-F}\sigma) \le 1$ on D, so that $\log h(\sigma, \sigma) \le \Phi$ on D, proving that $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ is plurisubharmonic.

(ii) \Rightarrow (iv) Assume (ii). Fix a point v in the total space V and a direction ζ in the tangent space to V at v. We need to check that $\log h(\cdot, \cdot)$ is subharmonic when restricted to some curve C in the total space V tangent to ζ . If ζ projects to zero by the bundle map $V \to X$ we can choose C to be contained in the fiber of v and use the fact that the restriction of $\log h(\cdot, \cdot)$ to any fiber is automatically plurisubharmonic. If instead v does not project to the zero vector we can choose C contained in the graph of some section σ of $V \to X$, and then (iv) follows as before.

The converse follows directly from the fact that $\log h(\sigma, \sigma)$ being (strictly) plurisubharmonic function on X is equivalent to $\log h(\cdot, \cdot)$ being subharmonic when restricted to the graph of σ .

$$(iv)\Leftrightarrow(v)$$
 This is similar to $[(ii)\Leftrightarrow(iii)]$ and is thus omitted.

We conclude this Section by a useful formula of P. Griffiths on the curvature of subbundles. This formula will play a central role in the proof of Berndtsson's first theorem (Section 2.1).

Proposition 1.3 (Griffiths's formula for the curvature of subbundles). Let E be a holomorphic subbundle of a holomorphic bundle F over a complex manifold M. Fix a metric h for F, endow E with the induced metric, and denote by π^{\perp} the orthogonal projection of F to the orthogonal complement of E with respect to h. Then

$$h(\Theta^F u, v) = h(\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u, \pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} v) + h(\Theta^E u, v)$$

for any two sections u, v of E.

Proof. Let $\pi: F \to E$ be the projection of F to E. For any two sections u, v of $E \to M$ we have

$$\partial h(u,v) = h(\nabla^{F1,0}u,v) + h(u,\bar{\partial}\,v) = h(\pi\nabla^{F1,0}u,v) + h(u,\bar{\partial}\,v),$$

so that $\nabla^{E1,0} = \pi \nabla^{F1,0}$. Let $\bar{\partial} \pi$ be defined by

$$\bar{\partial}(\pi\sigma) = (\bar{\partial}\,\pi)\sigma + \pi(\bar{\partial}\,\sigma)$$

and notice that $(\bar{\partial} \pi)u = 0$ when u is a section of $E \to M$. Then

$$\begin{split} \Theta^E u &= [\nabla^{E1,0}, \bar{\partial}] u = \pi \nabla^{F1,0} \, \bar{\partial} \, u + \bar{\partial} (\pi \nabla^{F1,0} u) \\ &= \pi \Theta^F u + (\bar{\partial} \, \pi) \nabla^{F1,0} u = \pi \Theta^F u + (\bar{\partial} \, \pi) \pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u \\ &= \pi \Theta^F u - \pi \, \bar{\partial} (\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u), \end{split}$$

where the last line follows from differentiating $\pi\pi^{\perp}=0$. Therefore

$$\begin{split} h(\Theta^E u, v) &= h(\pi \Theta^F u, v) - h(\pi \, \bar{\partial}(\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u), v) \\ &= h(\Theta^F u, v) - h(\bar{\partial}(\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u), v) \\ &= h(\Theta^F u, v) - h(\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u, \nabla^{F1,0} v) \\ &= h(\Theta^F u, v) - h(\pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} u, \pi^\perp \nabla^{F1,0} v), \end{split}$$

proving Griffiths's formula (the second to last equality holds by metric compatibility because $h(\pi^{\perp}\nabla^{F1,0}u,v)=0$, since $v=\pi v$).

1.2 The Hörmander–Skoda Theorem on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation

We now recall the following theorem on the solution of the $\bar{\partial}$ -equation. This theorem is originally due to L. Hörmander [30, 31], and A. Andreotti and E. Vesentini [2]. Here we present a version due to H. Skoda [51].

Theorem 1.4 (Hörmander–Skoda Theorem). Let X be a complete Kähler manifold of complex dimension n, and let $V \to X$ be a holomorphic vector bundle. Fix $p \ge 0, q \ge 1$ and a not necessarily complete Kähler form ω . Assume that V has a Hermitian metric

h with whose operator $A = A_{h,\omega}^{p,q} = [\Theta(h), \Lambda_{\omega}]$ induced by curvature on $V \otimes \Lambda^{p,p}T_X^*$ is positively defined everywhere. Then for any V-valued (p,q)-form f such that $\bar{\partial} f = 0$ and

$$\int_{X} \langle A^{-1}f, f \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^{n} < +\infty$$

there is a V-valued (p, q - 1)-form u such that $\bar{\partial} u = f$ and

$$\int_{X} |u|_{h}^{2} \omega^{n} \le \int_{X} \langle A^{-1} f, f \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^{n} < +\infty.$$
 (1.2)

We will just present the main idea and refer to Demailly [15, 20] for further details and the complete proof.

Idea of the proof. First assume that ω is complete, then for any L^2 -integrable V-valued (p,q) form σ with $\bar{\partial} \sigma \in L^2$ and $\bar{\partial}^* \sigma \in L^2$ in the sense of distribution there is a sequence of smooth forms σ_{ν} with compact support and such that $\sigma_{\nu} \to \sigma$, $\bar{\partial} \sigma_{\nu} \to \bar{\partial} \sigma$, and $\bar{\partial}^* \sigma_{\nu} \to \bar{\partial}^* \sigma$ in L^2 . Consequently, the Bochner–Kodaira–Nakano Identity [10, 11, 32, 39] implies that

$$\|\bar{\partial}\,\sigma\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}^*\,\sigma\|^2 \ge \int_X \langle A\sigma, \sigma \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^n \tag{1.3}$$

holds for $\sigma \in L^2$ with $\bar{\partial} \sigma \in L^2$ and $\bar{\partial}^* \sigma \in L^2$.

Let $\mathcal{D}^{p,q}$ denote the set of smooth L^2 -integrable V-valued (p,q)-forms with compact support. Fix $v \in \mathcal{D}^{p,q}$ and consider its decomposition $v = v_1 + v_2$ according to the orthogonal decomposition

$$L^2(X,V\otimes\Lambda^{p,q}T_X^*)=\ker\bar\partial\oplus(\ker\bar\partial)^\perp.$$

Since $f, v_1 \in \ker \bar{\partial}$, by the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality we have

$$\left| (f, v)_{L_{p,q}^2} \right|^2 = \left| (f, v_1)_{L_{p,q}^2} \right|^2 \le \int_X \langle A^{-1} f, f \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^n \int_X \langle A v_1, v_1 \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^n.$$

According to (1.3) the second integral can be estimated by

$$\int_{X} \langle A v_1, v_1 \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^n \le \left\| \bar{\partial} v_1 \right\|^2 + \left\| \bar{\partial}^* v_1 \right\|^2 = \left\| \bar{\partial}^* v_1 \right\|^2 = \left\| \bar{\partial}^* v \right\|^2,$$

where the last equality follows from the fact that $v_2 \in (\ker \bar{\partial})^{\perp} \subset \ker \bar{\partial}^*$. Hence

$$\left|(f,v)_{L^2_{p,q}}\right|^2 \le \left(\int_X \langle A^{-1}f,f\rangle_{h,\omega}\omega^n\right) \left\|\bar{\partial}^*v\right\|^2$$

for every $v \in \mathcal{D}^{p,q}$. As a consequence, we have a well-defined bounded linear functional

$$\ell : \bar{\partial}^*(\mathbb{D}^{p,q}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$$

$$w = \bar{\partial}^* v \longmapsto (f, v)_{L^2_{p,q}}$$

whose norm is bounded by $\left(\int_X \langle A^{-1}f,f\rangle_{h,\omega}\omega^n\right)^{1/2}$. Extending ℓ by 0 in $\bar{\partial}^*(\mathcal{D}^{p,q})^{\perp}$ and applying the Riesz Representation Theorem, we find an element $u\in L^2(X,V\otimes\Lambda^{p,q}T_X^*)$ such that $(v,f)_{L^2_{p,q}}=(\bar{\partial}^*v,u)_{L^2_{p,q-1}}$ for all $v\in L^2(X,V\otimes\Lambda^{p,q-1}T_X^*)$ and

$$\int_{X} |u|_{h}^{2} \omega^{n} \leq \int_{X} \langle A^{-1} f, f \rangle_{h,\omega} \omega^{n}.$$

Hence $\bar{\partial} u = f$ in the sense of distributions and (1.2) is satisfied.

To pass to the case of ω not complete, one replaces ω by $\omega_{\varepsilon} := \omega + \varepsilon \theta$ with θ complete; we refer to Demailly for details [20].

The relevant case of Theorem 1.4 for the purposes of this thesis is (p,q)=(n,1), and in such setting the hypothesis on the metric is that h has Nakano-positive curvature. If further V is a line bundle L with metric $e^{-\phi}$, then Theorem 1.4 says that, if $\sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \phi > 0$, then for all $L \otimes K_X$ -valued (0,1)-forms f such that $\bar{\partial} f = 0$ and

$$\int_X |f|_{\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\phi}^2 \,\mathrm{e}^{-\phi} < +\infty$$

there is a section u of $L \otimes K_X$ such that $\bar{\partial} u = f$ and

$$\int_X |u|^2 e^{-\phi} \le \int_X |f|_{\sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \phi}^2 e^{-\phi}.$$

1.3 The L^2 extension theorem

In this section we explain the classical approach to the following extension problem. Let Z be a complex submanifold of some given Stein manifold X of complex dimension n, and let $L \to X$ be a sufficiently positive holomorphic line bundle. Given an L-valued holomorphic (n,0)-form f along Z with suitable L^2 estimates, we want to find an L-valued holomorphic (n,0)-form F on X satisfying $F|_X = f$ and with good estimates on its L^2 norm.

The first solution to the L^2 extension theorem was obtained by T. Ohsawa and K. Takegoshi in 1987 [46], albeit with a non-optimal estimate. In the years that followed, many generalizations and improvements have been achieved, to name a few: extension of top forms with values in vector bundles [36, 19], extension from submanifolds of higher codimension [36, 19, 42], and L^2 extension with optimal constant [8, 27].

For simplicity, here we present a statement of extension for line bundles from submanifold of codimension 1.

Theorem 1.5 (L^2 extension). Let X be a Stein manifold of complex dimension n, and let $Z \subset X$ be an analytic hypersurface. Let $L_Z \to X$ be the holomorphic line bundle associated to Z, with $T \in H^0(X, L_Z)$ such that Z = (T = 0) and $dT|_Z$ generically non-zero. Assume moreover that L_Z carries a (singular) Hermitian metric $e^{-\lambda}$ such that $e^{-\lambda}|_Z \not\equiv +\infty$ and $\sup_X |T|^2 e^{-\lambda} \leq 1$. Let $L \to X$ be a line bundle with (singular) Hermitian metric $e^{-\varphi}$ such that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi\geq 0\quad and\quad \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi\geq \delta\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\lambda$$

for some $\delta > 0$. Then for any holomorphic section $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$ such that

$$||f||_Z^2 := \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} < +\infty$$

there is a holomorphic section $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$ and

$$||F||_X^2 := \int_X |F|^2 e^{-\lambda - \varphi} \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} = \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) ||f||_Z^2.$$

The L^2 extension theorem has several applications in complex analytic and algebraic geometry; for instance Demailly's approximation of singular Hermitian metrics [16, 18], the proof of the strong openness conjecture by Q. Guan and X. Zhou [26], the proof of the deformation invariance of plurigenera [49, 47], and generalizations of the Nadel vanishing theorem [13]. It can also be used to prove the hard Lefschetz theorem for pseudoeffective line bundles [22], and it is instrumental in various result related to Fujita's conjecture [3, 17].

The main idea for the classical proof of Theorem 1.5 is to obtain a smooth extension and then correct it to a holomorphic one. Control on the norm of the extension is achieved by means of twisted estimates. To simplify the exposition, we will give up obtaining the optimal constant of Theorem 1.5, and we will mostly follow the ideas of [37]. See [8] and [27] for the proof with the optimal constant.

Proof. Fix the section f to be extended. By some standard reductions (cf. Subsection 3.1.1), we can assume that Z is smooth and that X is a relatively compact domain in some larger Stein manifold, to which all objects extend. We can also assume that the metrics are smooth. Then, since X is Stein, we automatically have an extension \tilde{F} with finite L^2 norm, but we don't have any control on the L^2 norm of such solution (see Proposition 3.3 for a more detailed argument).

We will now modify \tilde{F} to a smooth extension, and then correct this smooth extension to a holomorphic one by solving a twisted $\bar{\partial}$ -equation. Let $t \in (0,1)$ and $\chi \in C_c^{\infty}([0,1))$ with

$$0 \le \chi \le 1$$
, $\chi \equiv 1$ on $[0, t]$ and $|\chi'| \le 1 + t$.

Set $v := \log(|T|^2 e^{-\lambda})$, $\chi_{\varepsilon} := \chi(e^v / \varepsilon^2)$, and

$$\alpha_{\varepsilon} := \bar{\partial}(\chi_{\varepsilon}\tilde{F}) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \chi'(e^{v}/\varepsilon^{2})\tilde{F} \wedge \bar{\partial} e^{v} = \tilde{F} \wedge \frac{2 e^{v/2}}{\varepsilon^{2}} \chi'(e^{v}/\varepsilon^{2}) \bar{\partial}(e^{v/2}).$$

Set also

$$\psi_{\nu} := \varphi + \log(e^{v} + \nu^{2}) + \lambda + \nu^{2} \partial \bar{\partial} \rho,$$

so that $e^{-\psi_{\nu}}$ is a metric for $L\otimes L_Z$. Here ρ is some bounded strictly plurisubharmonic function to be specified later on. Then for all $(L\otimes L_Z)$ -valued (n,1)-forms u we estimate

$$|(u, \alpha_{\varepsilon})|^{2} = \left| \int_{X} \langle u, \alpha_{\varepsilon} \rangle_{\omega} e^{-\psi_{\nu}} \right|^{2} \leq \left(\int_{X} |\langle u, \alpha_{\varepsilon} \rangle| e^{-\psi_{\nu}} \right)^{2}$$

$$= \left(\int_{X} \left| \left\langle u, \frac{2 e^{v/2}}{\varepsilon^{2}} \chi'(e^{v} / \varepsilon^{2}) \bar{\partial}(e^{v/2}) \right\rangle \right| e^{-\psi_{\nu}} \right)^{2}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{1}{\delta} \int_{X} \left| \frac{\tilde{F}}{\varepsilon^{2}} \chi'(e^{v} / \varepsilon^{2}) \right|^{2} \frac{(e^{v} + \varepsilon^{2})^{2}}{\varepsilon^{2}} e^{-\phi - \lambda} \right) \left(\delta \int_{X} \left| \left\langle u, \bar{\partial}(e^{v/2}) \right\rangle \right|^{2} \frac{4\varepsilon^{2}}{(e^{v} + \varepsilon^{2})^{2}} e^{-\psi_{\nu}} \right)$$

$$\leq C_{\varepsilon} \delta \int_{X} \left| \left\langle u, \bar{\partial}(e^{v/2}) \right\rangle \right|^{2} \frac{4\varepsilon^{2}}{(e^{v} + \varepsilon^{2})^{2}} e^{-\psi_{\nu}},$$

$$(1.4)$$

where

$$C_{\varepsilon} := \frac{4(1+t)^2}{\delta \varepsilon^2} \int_{e^v \le \varepsilon^2} |\tilde{F}|^2 e^{-\phi - \lambda}$$

and the last inequality follows from $|\chi'| \leq 1 + t$ and $t\varepsilon^2 \leq e^v \leq \varepsilon^2$ on the support of $\chi'(e^v/\varepsilon^2)$. For later use notice that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} C_{\varepsilon} = \frac{8\pi (1+t)^2}{\delta} \int_{Z} |f|^2 e^{-\varphi}.$$

We now bound the last term in (1.4). We start by the following twisted Bochner–Kodaira–Nakano estimate.

Lemma 1.6. Let X be a bounded pseudoconvex domain in some ambient Stein manifold Y of complex dimension n, and let $H \to Y$ be a holomorphic line bundle with smooth Hermitian metric $e^{-\psi}$. Fix a Kähler metric g on Y. Let τ and A be positive functions on X, with $\tau \in C^2(X)$. Then for all H-valued (n,1)-forms in the domain of $\bar{\partial}$ and of the adjoint $\bar{\partial}_{\psi}^*$ the following inequality holds

$$\int_{X} (\tau + A) |\bar{\partial}_{\psi}^{*} u|^{2} e^{-\psi} + \int_{X} \tau |\bar{\partial} u|_{g}^{2} e^{-\psi}$$

$$\geq \int_{X} \left(\tau \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \psi - \partial \bar{\partial} \, \tau - \frac{1}{A} \partial \tau \wedge \bar{\partial} \, \tau \right)_{i\bar{j}} g^{i\bar{k}} u_{\bar{k}} \overline{g^{j\bar{l}} u_{\bar{l}}} e^{-\psi}.$$

The main idea for the proof of Lemma 1.6 is to apply the standard Bochner–Kodaira–Nakano identity [10, 11, 32, 39] to the twisted metric $\tau e^{-\psi}$, dropping terms by positivity and Cauchy–Schwarz inequality (see Lemma 2.1 in [37]).

We will apply Lemma 1.6 to $H=L\otimes L_Z$ and $\mathrm{e}^{-\psi}=\mathrm{e}^{-\psi_{\nu}}$ as defined above. Notice that by the Poincaré–Lelong formula we have

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,v = 2\pi[Z] - \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda,$$

where [Z] denotes the current of integration along Z. Fix $\gamma > 1$ and define the function

$$a := \gamma - \delta \log(e^v + \varepsilon^2) = \gamma - \delta \log(|T|^2 e^{-\lambda} + \varepsilon^2).$$

Then

$$\begin{split} -\partial\bar{\partial}\,a &= \delta\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log(\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2) = \delta\partial\left(\frac{\bar{\partial}\,\mathrm{e}^v}{\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2}\right) = \delta\frac{\mathrm{e}^v}{\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,v + \delta\frac{4\varepsilon^2|\partial\,\mathrm{e}^{v/2}\,|^2}{(\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2)^2} \\ &= \delta\frac{\mathrm{e}^v}{\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2}(2\pi[Z] - \partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda) + \delta\frac{4\varepsilon^2|\partial\,\mathrm{e}^{v/2}\,|^2}{(\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2)^2} = -\delta\frac{\mathrm{e}^v}{\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda + \delta\frac{4\varepsilon^2|\partial\,\mathrm{e}^{v/2}\,|^2}{(\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2)^2}, \end{split}$$

where the last equality holds because [Z] is supported on Z, where $e^v = |T|^2 e^{-\lambda}$ vanishes.

We now take $\tau = a + h \circ a$ and $A = \frac{(1+h'\circ a)^2}{-h''\circ a}$, where $h:[0,+\infty)\to (0,+\infty)$ is a C^2 function that will be specified later. For the moment, since τ and A are required to be positive, we only note that we need h' > -1 and h'' < 0. Then we compute

$$-\partial\bar{\partial}\,\tau - \frac{1}{A}\partial\tau\wedge\bar{\partial}\,\tau = -(1+h\circ a)\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,a.$$

Recall that

$$\psi_{\nu} = \varphi + \log(e^{\nu} + \nu^2) + \lambda + \nu^2 \,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\rho,$$

where we now specify ρ to be a bounded strictly plurisubharmonic function so that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\rho + \frac{1+\delta}{\mathrm{e}^v + \nu^2}\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda \ge 0$$

for all $0 \le \nu \le 1$. Then

$$\partial \bar{\partial} \, \psi_{\nu} = \partial \bar{\partial} \, \varphi + \partial \bar{\partial} \, \lambda - \frac{e^{v}}{e^{v} + \nu^{2}} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \lambda + 4\nu^{2} \frac{|\partial e^{v/2}|^{2}}{(e^{v} + \nu^{2})^{2}} + \nu^{2} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \rho$$

$$\geq \partial \bar{\partial} \, \varphi - \frac{\nu^{2}}{e^{v} + \nu^{2}} \delta \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \lambda + 4\nu^{2} \frac{|\partial e^{v/2}|^{2}}{(e^{v} + \nu^{2})^{2}} \geq 0$$

and

$$\partial \bar{\partial} \psi_{\nu} - \delta \partial \bar{\partial} \lambda \ge \partial \bar{\partial} \varphi - \delta \left(1 - \frac{\nu^2}{\delta(e^v + \nu^2)} \right) \partial \bar{\partial} \lambda \ge 0.$$

Therefore

$$\begin{split} \tau\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\psi_{\nu} - \partial\bar{\partial}\,\tau - \frac{1}{A}\partial\tau\wedge\bar{\partial}\,\tau &= (a+h\circ a)\delta\frac{4\varepsilon^{2}|\partial\,\mathrm{e}^{v/2}\,|^{2}}{(\mathrm{e}^{v/2}+\nu^{2})^{2}} \\ &\quad + \left(\tau - \frac{\mathrm{e}^{v}(1+h'\circ a)}{\mathrm{e}^{v}+\varepsilon^{2}}\right)\partial\bar{\partial}\,\psi_{\nu} \\ &\quad + \frac{\mathrm{e}^{v}(1+h'\circ a)}{\mathrm{e}^{v}+\varepsilon^{2}}\left(\partial\bar{\partial}\,\psi_{\nu} - \delta\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda\right). \end{split}$$

Now we choose $h(x) := 2 - x + \log(2e^{x-1} - 1)$, so that

$$1 + h'(x) = \frac{2e^{x-1}}{2e^{x-1} - 1}$$
 and $-h''(x) = \frac{2e^{x-1}}{(2e^{x-1} - 1)^2}$.

Hence, since $a + h \circ a \ge a > 1$ for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, we have

$$\tau - \frac{e^{v}(1 + h' \circ a)}{e^{v} + \varepsilon^{2}} \ge 2 + \log(2e^{a-1} - 1) - \frac{2e^{a-1}}{2e^{a-1} - 1} > 0$$

and

$$\tau \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \psi_{\nu} - \partial \bar{\partial} \, \tau - \frac{1}{A} \partial \tau \wedge \bar{\partial} \, \tau \ge \delta \frac{4\varepsilon^{2} |\partial e^{v/2}|^{2}}{(e^{v/2} + \nu^{2})^{2}}.$$

By Lemma 1.6 we then bound the last term in (1.4) by

$$\delta \int_X \left| \left\langle u, \bar{\partial}(\mathrm{e}^{v/2}) \right\rangle \right|^2 \frac{4\varepsilon^2}{(\mathrm{e}^v + \varepsilon^2)^2} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\psi_\nu} \leq \left\| \mathfrak{d}^* u \right\|_{\psi_\nu}^2 + \left\| S u \right\|_{\psi_\nu}^2,$$

where $\mathfrak{d}\beta := \bar{\partial} \left(\sqrt{\tau + A}\beta \right)$ and $Su = \sqrt{\tau} \,\bar{\partial} \,u$ are "twisted" $\bar{\partial}$ operators. Note that $S \circ \mathfrak{d} = 0$. In this way we find that

$$|(u, \alpha_{\varepsilon})|^2 \le C_{\varepsilon} \left(\|\mathfrak{d}^* u\|_{\psi_{\nu}}^2 + \|Su\|_{\psi_{\nu}}^2 \right)$$

for all $(L \otimes L_Z)$ -valued (n,1)-forms u. Then by standard functional analysis, followed by sending $\nu \to 0$ and a standard weak-* compactness diagonal sequence argument, we obtain a smooth section β_{ε} of $L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X$ such that $\mathfrak{d}\beta_{\varepsilon} = \alpha_{\varepsilon}$ and

$$\int_X \frac{|\beta_{\varepsilon}|^2}{|T|^2} e^{-\varphi} \le C_{\varepsilon}.$$

Notice that the estimate forces $\beta_{\varepsilon}|_{Z} = 0$.

Now set $F_{\varepsilon} := \chi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{F} - \sqrt{\tau + A} \beta_{\varepsilon}$. Then $F_{\varepsilon}|_{Z} = \tilde{F}|_{Z} = f \wedge dT$ and

$$\begin{split} \int_X |F_{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi - \lambda} &\leq o(1) + \int_X \mathrm{e}^v (\tau + A) \frac{|\beta_{\varepsilon}|^2}{|T|^2} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \\ &\leq o(1) + \sup_X (\mathrm{e}^v (\tau + A)) C_{\varepsilon} \\ &\leq o(1) + 4 \, \mathrm{e}^{\gamma - 1} \, C_{\varepsilon} \underset{\varepsilon \sim 0}{\leq} o(1) + \frac{32\pi (1 + t)^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{\gamma - 1}}{\delta} \int_Z |f|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \, . \end{split}$$

Up to passing to subsequences, we can let $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $t \to 0$, again by Alaoglu's Theorem and dominated convergence. By the sub-mean-value property we also have that the L^2 convergence of (a subsequence of) F_{ε} implies pointwise convergence, and thus we have $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$ and

$$\int_X |F|^2 e^{-\varphi - \lambda} \le \frac{32\pi}{\delta} \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi},$$

completing the proof of Theorem 1.5 (with non-optimal constant; again, see [8] and [27] for the proof with the optimal constant). \Box

1.4 The L^2 division theorem

Let X be a Stein manifold and fix holomorphic functions h_1, \ldots, h_r on X. Given another holomorphic function g with suitable L^2 estimates, the division problem asks whether one can find holomorphic functions f_1, \ldots, f_r such that $g = \sum_{j=1}^r h_j f_j$ and having good L^2 estimates.

A first solution to the division problem was found by H. Skoda in 1972 [52], and subsequent work of Skoda and Demailly generalized the result to generically surjective morphisms of vector bundles with sufficiently positive metrics [53, 15]. Here we present the following version of Skoda's division theorem, and its proof using classical L^2 methods. For the sake of simplicity, as well as similarity with Theorem 4.1, we only treat (n, 0)-forms; see [15, Théorème 6.2] and [20, Section 11] for the general treatment of (n, k)-forms. See also [56] for a different generalization of the L^2 division theorem.

Theorem 1.7 (L^2 division). Let X be a Stein manifold and let $F, Q \to X$ be holomorphic vector bundles endowed with Hermitian metrics \mathfrak{h}_F and \mathfrak{h}_Q , respectively. Let also $E \to X$ be a line bundle with metric $e^{-\phi}$. Fix $h \in H^0(X, F^* \otimes Q)$ and $\alpha > 1$, and set

$$q := \min(\operatorname{rank} F - \operatorname{rank} Q, \dim X).$$

Assume that $\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_F) \geq_q 0$ and

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi \geq \alpha q\Theta(\det\mathfrak{h}_Q).$$

Then, for any holomorphic section $g \in H^0(X, Q \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$||g||_Q^2 := \int_X \frac{\mathfrak{h}_Q(Hg,g) e^{-\phi}}{\det(hh^*)^{\alpha q+1}} < +\infty,$$

there is a holomorphic section $f \in H^0(X, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that $g = h \otimes f$ and

$$||f||_F^2 := \int_X \frac{\mathfrak{h}_F(f, f) e^{-\phi}}{\det(hh^*)^{\alpha q}} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_Q^2.$$

Here $h^*: Q \to F$ is the adjoint of h with respect to \mathfrak{h}_F and \mathfrak{h}_Q , and $H \in \operatorname{End}(Q)$ is the endomorphism of Q whose matrix is the transposed comatrix of hh^* .

By taking F to be the trivial vector bundle \mathbb{C}^r and $Q = G \otimes E^*$ we obtain the following special case.

Corollary 1.8 (Skoda's division theorem). Let X be a complete Kähler manifold of complex dimension n and let $E, G \to X$ be holomorphic line bundles with (singular) Hermitian metrics $e^{-\varphi}$ and $e^{-\psi}$, respectively. Fix $h = (h_1, \ldots, h_r) \in H^0(X, (E^* \otimes G)^{\oplus r})$ and $\alpha > 1$. Let $q := \min(r - 1, n)$ and assume that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\varphi \ge \frac{\alpha q}{\alpha q + 1}\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\psi.$$

Then, for any holomorphic section $g \in H^0(X, G \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$||g||_G^2 := \int_X \frac{|g|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha q + 1}} < +\infty,$$

there is a holomorphic section $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_r) \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$g = h \otimes f := h_1 \otimes f_1 + \dots + h_r \otimes f_r$$

and

$$||f||_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 := \int_X \frac{|f|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha q}} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_G^2.$$

For the proof of Theorem 1.7, we will follow the exposition of [20]. Theorem 1.7 is a consequence of the following result.

Theorem 1.9. Let X be a Stein manifold and let $F, Q \to X$ be holomorphic vector bundles. Let \mathfrak{h}_F be a Hermitian metric for F, and denote by $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$ the induced metric on Q. Fix $h \in H^0(X, F^* \otimes Q)$ and $\alpha > 1$. Let $q := \min(\operatorname{rank} F - \operatorname{rank} Q, \dim X)$ and assume that $\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_F) \geq_q 0$ and

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi \ge \alpha q\Theta(\det\tilde{\mathfrak{h}})$$

for some smooth metric $e^{-\phi}$ of some holomorphic line bundle $E \to X$. Then, for any holomorphic section $g \in H^0(X, Q \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$||g||_Q^2 := \int_X \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g,g) e^{-\phi} < +\infty,$$

there is a holomorphic section $f \in H^0(X, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that $g = h \otimes f$ and

$$||f||_F^2 := \int_X \mathfrak{h}_F(f, f) e^{-\phi} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_Q^2.$$

Proof. Similar to the proof of L^2 extension, the main idea is to first find a special smooth solution and then correct it to a holomorphic one by adding a section of the kernel bundle.

To start, we reduce to the case of strict positivity of curvature: Since X is Stein, there is a strictly plurisubharmonic smooth function $\eta: X \to [0, +\infty)$. Then we can replace ϕ with $\phi + \frac{1}{j}\eta$, so that the inequality on curvature is strict. If Theorem 1.9 is true for strict

positivity, then for every $j \in \mathbb{N}$ we get $f_j \in H^0(X, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that $g = h \otimes f_j$ and

$$\left\| f_j \right\|_F^2 \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \int_X \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g, g) e^{-(\phi + j^{-1}\eta)} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \|g\|_Q^2.$$

By the sub-mean-value property of $|f_j|$ and the smoothness of ϕ , the sequence $\{f_j\}_j$ is locally uniformly bounded, so that by a diagonal argument involving Montel's theorem we can replace $\{f_j\}_j$ a subsequence (still denoted in the same way) that converges locally uniformly to some section $f \in H^0(X, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ satisfying $g = h \otimes f$. Moreover, for any j bigger than some fixed j_0 we get

$$\int_X \mathfrak{h}_F(f_j, f_j) e^{-(\phi + j_0^{-1} \eta)} \le \int_X \mathfrak{h}_F(f_j, f_j) e^{-(\phi + j^{-1} \eta)} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \|g\|_Q^2.$$

Then we have a further subsequence, still denoted $\{f_j\}_j$, that converges in $L^2(\mathfrak{h}_F e^{-(\phi+j_0^{-1}\eta)})$. We can then continue inductively by choosing $j_{k+1} > j_k$ and taking further subsequences. The diagonal subsequence then converges to f such that

$$f \in \bigcap_{k>0} L^2(\mathfrak{h}_F e^{-(\phi+j_k^{-1}\eta)}).$$

By the Monotone Convergence Theorem we conclude that

$$||f||_F^2 = \int_X \mathfrak{h}_F(f,f) e^{-\phi} = \lim_{k \to +\infty} \int_X \mathfrak{h}_F(f,f) e^{-(\phi+j_k^{-1}\eta)} \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha-1} ||g||_Q^2,$$

as wanted.

Second, by working on the complement of a divisor $D \subset X$ containing the kernel of h, we can assume that h is surjective. Indeed, $X \setminus D$ is again Stein and, assuming that Theorem 1.9 holds for h surjective, we obtain $\tilde{f} \in H^0(X \setminus D, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$ such that $g|_{X \setminus D} = h|_{X \setminus D} \otimes \tilde{f}$ and $\|\tilde{f}\|_F^2 \leq \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \|g\|_Q^2$. By Riemann's Removable Singularities

Theorem, then \tilde{f} extends to $f \in H^0(X, F \otimes E \otimes K_X)$. Since $X \setminus D$ is open and meets every component of X, by the identity principle $g = h \otimes f$ everywhere on X, and since D has measure 0, one has $\|\tilde{f}\|_F^2 \leq \frac{\alpha}{\alpha-1} \|g\|_Q^2$.

Assume then that the bound on the curvature of E is strict and that h is surjective. Then the kernel ker h is a holomorphic vector subbundle of F. Let ι : ker $h \to F$ be the inclusion morphism. Denote by $\iota^*: F \to \ker h$ and $h^*: Q \to F$ the adjoint morphisms of ι and h, respectively, with respect to the metric \mathfrak{h}_F and the metrics $\mathfrak{h}_F|_{\ker h}$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$, respectively.

Consider the smooth lifting h^*g of g to F. We aim to find f of the form $f = h^*g + \iota u$ for some $u \in L^2(X, \ker h \otimes E \otimes K_X)$. For such an f we have

$$\mathfrak{h}_F(f,f) e^{-\phi} = \mathfrak{h}_F(h^*g,h^*g) e^{-\phi} + \mathfrak{h}_F(\iota u,\iota u) e^{-\phi} = \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g,g) e^{-\phi} + \mathfrak{h}_F|_{\ker h}(u,u) e^{-\phi}$$

at all points of X. Moreover since $\bar{\partial} g = 0$ we have

$$\bar{\partial} f = \bar{\partial} (h^* g) + \iota (\bar{\partial} u) = \iota (-\mathbf{I} \mathbf{I}^* \wedge g + \bar{\partial} u),$$

where $\mathbf{II} \in C^{\infty}(X, (\ker h)^* \otimes Q \otimes T_X^{*1,0})$ is the second fundamental form of $\ker h$ into F (see Lemma 10.2 in [20]). We then want to solve the equation $\bar{\partial} u = -\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g$.

Let $A := [\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_F|_{\ker h}), \Lambda_{\omega}]$ be the curvature operator induced on $\ker h \otimes T_X^{1,0}$ by the restriction of the metric \mathfrak{h}_F to $\ker h$. We want to apply Theorem 1.4 with datum the (n,1)-form $-\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g$ to get a solution u with

$$\|u\|_F^2 \le \int_X \langle A^{-1}(\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g), (\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g) \rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}},\omega},$$

in order to obtain f such that

$$||f||_F^2 \le \int_X \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g,g) + \int_X \langle A^{-1}(\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g), (\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g) \rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}},\omega}.$$

We thus have to check that A is positive definite.

Lemma 1.10. Under the assumptions of Theorem 1.9,

$$\left| \langle \mathbf{II}^* \wedge g, v \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}, \omega} \right|^2 < \frac{1}{\alpha - 1} \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}_x(g, g) \langle Av, v \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}, \omega}$$

for all $v \in \ker h_x \otimes T_x^{1,0}$.

Proof. We have

$$\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_F|_{\ker h}) \geq_q \sqrt{-1} \, \mathbf{II}^* \wedge \mathbf{II}$$

and

$$\Theta(\det \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}) \geq \operatorname{tr}_Q\left(\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{I}\!\!\mathrm{I} \wedge \mathbf{I}\!\!\mathrm{I}^*\right) = \operatorname{tr}_{\ker h}\left(-\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{I}\!\!\mathrm{I}^* \wedge \mathbf{I}\!\!\mathrm{I}\right)$$

(see Lemma 10.2 in [20]). Moreover, since $-\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{II}^*\wedge\mathbf{II} \geq_{\mathrm{Grif}} 0$, we have

$$q\operatorname{tr}_{\ker h}\left(-\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{II}^*\wedge\mathbf{II}\right)\otimes\operatorname{Id}_{\ker h}+\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{II}^*\wedge\mathbf{II}\geq_q 0$$

(see Lemma 10.16 in [20]). By the hypotheses on curvature in Theorem 1.9, it then follows that

$$\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_{F}|_{\ker h}) + \sqrt{-1} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \,\phi \operatorname{Id}_{\ker h}$$

$$>_{q} \Theta(\mathfrak{h}_{F}|_{\ker h}) + \alpha q \Theta(\det \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}) \otimes \operatorname{Id}_{\ker h}$$

$$\geq_{q} \sqrt{-1} \,\mathbf{II}^{*} \wedge \mathbf{II} + \alpha q \operatorname{tr}_{\ker h} \left(-\sqrt{-1} \,\mathbf{II}^{*} \wedge \mathbf{II}\right) \otimes \operatorname{Id}_{\ker h}$$

$$\geq_{q} -(\alpha - 1) \,\sqrt{-1} \,\mathbf{II}^{*} \wedge \mathbf{II}$$

We therefore have

$$\langle Av, v \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}, \omega} > (\alpha - 1) \langle -\sqrt{-1} \, \mathbf{II}^* \wedge \mathbf{II} \wedge \Lambda_\omega v, v \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}, \omega}$$

for all $v \in \ker h \otimes E \otimes T_X^{*1,0}$. Fix a point $x_0 \in X$ and an orthonormal basis $\mathrm{d}z_1, \ldots, \mathrm{d}z_n$ of $T_{x_0}^{*1,0}$. Write

$$\mathbf{II} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \mathrm{d}z_j \otimes \mathbf{II}_j,$$

with $\mathbf{II}_j \in \ker h_{x_0}^* \otimes Q_{x_0}$. The adjoint of

$$\mathbf{II}^* \wedge \cdot = \sum_{j=1}^n \mathrm{d}z_j \wedge \mathbf{II}_j^* \cdot$$

is the contraction \mathbf{II}_{\perp} defined by

$$\mathbf{\Pi}_{\exists} v = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z_{j}}} \, \exists (\mathbf{\Pi}_{j} \, v) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} -\sqrt{-1} \, \mathrm{d}z_{j} \wedge \Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbf{\Pi}_{j} \, v) = -\sqrt{-1} \, \mathbf{\Pi} \wedge \Lambda_{\omega} v.$$

Consequently $\langle -\sqrt{-1}\,\mathbf{II}^*\wedge\mathbf{II}\wedge\Lambda_\omega v,v\rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}},\omega}=\langle\mathbf{II}\lrcorner v,\mathbf{II}\lrcorner v\rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}},\omega}$ and thus

$$|\langle \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I}^* \wedge g, v \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}, \omega}|^2 = |\langle g, \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I} \cup v \rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}, \omega}|^2 \leq \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g, g) \langle \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I} \cup v, \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I} \cup v \rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}, \omega} < \frac{1}{\alpha - 1} \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g, g) \langle Av, v \rangle_{\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}, \omega},$$

proving the statement.

By Lemma 1.10, A is positive definite, so we can apply Theorem 1.4. Moreover, again by Lemma 1.10 applied to $v = A^{-1}(\mathbf{II}^* \wedge g)$, we also obtain

$$||f||_F^2 \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \int_X \tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(g, g),$$

proving Theorem 1.9.

Proof of Theorem 1.7. Let \mathfrak{h}_Q be the given metric for Q and $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$ the metric induced by \mathfrak{h}_F on Q. Let $h^*:Q\to F$ the adjoint morphism with respect to \mathfrak{h}_F and \mathfrak{h}_Q . Then, while $hh^*=\mathrm{Id}_Q$ does not hold anymore, the map $h^*(hh^*)^{-1}:Q\to F$ is a section of $h:F\to Q$ (in fact $hh^*(hh^*)^{-1}=\mathrm{Id}_Q$ by construction) and is orthogonal to $\ker h$. We then have

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(v,v) = \mathfrak{h}_F \left(h^* (hh^*)^{-1} v, h^* (hh^*)^{-1} v \right) = \mathfrak{h}_Q \left((hh^*)^{-1} v, v \right) = \frac{1}{\det(hh^*)} \mathfrak{h}_Q(Hv, v),$$

where $H \in \text{End}(Q)$ is the endomorphism of Q whose matrix is the transposed comatrix of hh^* . Since we then have $\det \tilde{\mathfrak{h}} = \frac{1}{\det(hh^*)} \det \mathfrak{h}_Q$, in order for the hypothesis on curvature of Theorem 1.7 to be satisfied, we replace the metric $\mathrm{e}^{-\phi}$ for E with the metric

$$e^{-\tilde{\phi}} := \frac{1}{\det(hh^*)^{\alpha q}} e^{-\phi},$$

so that

$$\begin{split} \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\tilde{\phi} &= \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi + \alpha q\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\det(hh^*) \\ &\geq \alpha q\Theta(\mathfrak{h}_Q) + \alpha q\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\det(hh^*) = \alpha q\Theta(\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}). \end{split}$$

Theorem 1.7 is then obtained applying Theorem 1.9 to $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$ and $e^{-\tilde{\phi}}$.

Chapter 2

Berndtsson's positivity theorems

This Chapter is devoted to the two theorems of B. Berndtsson measuring the variation of Hilbert spaces of holomorphic sections of line bundles over families of complete Kähler manifolds (Theorem 1). The conclusion of both theorems is that if the line bundle is positive then the Hilbert spaces of sections form a vector bundle and the metric induced by the L^2 inner product has Nakano-positive curvature.

The first theorem, explained in Section 2.1, deals with families of Hilbert spaces for a single line bundle over a single Stein manifold, so that the only thing that is allowed to vary is the metric for the line bundle. In spite of the simplicity of the setting Berndtsson's first theorem has several applications, among which are new and very different proofs of L^2 extension and division (see Section 3.1 and Chapter 4), and a proof of the openness conjecture (Section 3.2).

The second theorem, recalled in Section 2.2, deals instead with families of compact Kähler manifolds. The applications of this theorem point to different directions than the first theorem, for instance giving a partial result towards P. Griffiths's conjecture on the existence of positively curved metrics on ample vector bundles.

2.1 Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations

Let X be a Stein manifold and Ω a domain in \mathbb{C}^m . Suppose X is relatively compact in some ambient Stein manifold \tilde{X} , and let $L \to \tilde{X}$ be a holomorphic line bundle. Let $\tilde{p}: \tilde{X} \times \Omega \to \tilde{X}$ be the projection on the first factor and $e^{-\tilde{\phi}}$ be a Hermitian metric for $\tilde{p}^*L \to \tilde{X} \times \Omega$. We write $p := \tilde{p}|_{X \times \Omega}$ and $e^{-\phi} := e^{-\tilde{\phi}}|_{X \times \Omega}$. For each $\tau \in \Omega$, define the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H}_{\tau} := \left\{ f \in H^0(X, L \otimes K_X) \,\middle|\, \|f\|_{\tau}^2 := \int_X |f|^2 \,\mathrm{e}^{-\phi_{\tau}} < +\infty \right\},$$

where $e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$ is the restriction of $e^{-\phi}$ to $p^*L|_{X\times\{\tau\}}$.

Since the metric $e^{-\phi}$ extends smoothly to $\tilde{X} \times \Omega$, the subspaces $\mathcal{H}_{\tau} \subseteq H^0(X, L \otimes K_X)$ are independent of τ , but have norms that vary with τ . If we fix $o \in \Omega$ and define $\tilde{f}(x,t) := f(x)$ for all $f \in \mathcal{H}_o$ then the map $\mathcal{H}_o \times \Omega \ni (f,\tau) \mapsto \tilde{f} \in \mathcal{H}$ is a bijection, which we declare to be holomorphic. Thus $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ has the structure of a trivial holomorphic vector bundle, with a smooth non-trivial metric defined by the inner products on the fibers \mathcal{H}_{τ} , for $\tau \in \Omega$.

Theorem 2.1 (Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations [4, Theorem 1.1]). If $e^{-\phi}$ has (strictly) positive curvature, then the curvature of the L^2 Hermitian metric induced on $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ by $e^{-\phi}$ is (strictly) positive in the sense of Nakano.

In particular \mathcal{H} is Griffiths-(semi)positive, and thus we get the following convexity corollary.

Corollary 2.2. Assume that $e^{-\phi}$ is a possibly singular metric with (strictly) positive curvature, and let $\xi \not\equiv 0$ be a holomorphic section of $\mathcal{H}^* \to \Omega$. Then the function

$$\Omega \ni \tau \longmapsto \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2$$

is plurisubharmonic. In particular, $\tau \mapsto \log \|\xi\|_{\tau,*}^2$ is plurisubharmonic for any fixed non-zero $\xi \in H^0(X, L \otimes K_X)^*$ with finite L^2 -norm.

Proof. If the metric $e^{-\phi}$ is smooth, the statement follows directly from Theorem 2.1 and the characterization of Griffiths-(semi)negativity of Proposition 1.2.

Assume then that $e^{-\phi}$ is singular and fix a section ξ of $\mathcal{H}^* \to X$. Let $e^{-\phi_k}$ be a sequence of positive smooth Hermitian metrics for $\tilde{p}^*L \to \tilde{X} \times \Omega$ increasing to $e^{-\phi}$ (we can find such a sequence by regularizing the potentials ϕ and possibly compensating the loss of positivity by adding a small multiple of a positive strictly plurisubharmonic function, which exists because \tilde{X} is Stein). Denote by $\|\cdot\|_{k,\tau}$ the norm induced on \mathcal{H}_{τ} by $e^{-\phi_k}$. Since these metrics are smooth up to the boundary, for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ the function

$$\Omega \ni \tau \longmapsto \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{k,\tau,*}^2$$

is subharmonic. Moreover, since $e^{-\phi_k}$ increases to $e^{-\phi}$, for each $\tau \in \Omega$ the induced norms

$$||f||_{k,\tau}^2 = \int_X |f|^2 e^{-\phi_{k,\tau}}$$

increase to $\left\|f\right\|_{\tau}^{2}$, and thus the subharmonic functions

$$\Omega \ni \tau \longmapsto \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{k,\tau,*}^2$$

decrease to the function

$$\Omega \ni \tau \longmapsto \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2$$
,

which is then subharmonic.

The proof of Theorem 2.1 is contained in the next two sections, and follows Berndtsson's original exposition [4].

2.1.1 Proof of Theorem 2.1 in the strictly positive case

We first prove Theorem 2.1 assuming that the curvature of $e^{-\phi}$ is strictly positive along fibers, i.e. $\sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial}_X \, \phi_{\tau} > 0$ for all $\tau \in \Omega$.

Let $\mathcal{L} \to \Omega$ be the bundle whose fiber over $\tau \in \Omega$ are the L^2 -integrable sections of L with respect to the metric $e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\tau} := \left\{ f \in \Gamma(X, L \otimes K_X) \left| \int_X |f|^2 e^{-\phi_{\tau}} < +\infty \right\} \right\},\,$$

so that \mathcal{H} is a trivial subbundle of the trivial bundle \mathcal{L} , with metric induced by the non-trivial L^2 metric of \mathcal{L} . Fix a chart $U \subseteq \Omega$ and local coordinates t_1, \ldots, t_m centered at $\tau \in U$. The Chern connection of \mathcal{L} is then $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}1,0}_{\frac{\partial}{\partial t_j}} = \partial_{t_j} - \phi_j$, where ϕ_j is the operator of multiplication by the smooth function $\partial_{t_j} \phi$. Indeed, for any two local sections u, v of \mathcal{L} such that $\partial_{t_j} u$ and $\partial_{t_j} v$ are also sections of \mathcal{L} , one has

$$\begin{split} \int_X (\nabla^{\mathcal{L}1,0}_{\frac{\partial}{\partial t_j}} u) \bar{v} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} &= \partial_{t_j} \int_X u \bar{v} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} - \int_X u \overline{\partial_{\bar{t}_j} v} \\ &= \int_X (\partial_{t_j} u) \bar{v} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} + \int_X u \overline{\partial_{t_j} v} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} + \int_X u \bar{v} (\partial_{t_j} \phi) \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} - \int_X u \overline{\partial_{\bar{t}_j} v} \\ &= \int_X \left(\partial_{t_j} u - \phi_j u \right) \bar{v} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} \,. \end{split}$$

Consequently, the curvature of \mathcal{L} is a densely defined operator given by $\Theta_{j\bar{k}}^{\mathcal{L}} = \phi_{j\bar{k}}$, so that $\Theta^{\mathcal{L}}$ is the operator of multiplication by the Hessian of ϕ with respect to the base variables t_1, \ldots, t_m .

We now want to compute the curvature $\Theta^{\mathcal{H}}$ of the subbundle \mathcal{H} from the curvature $\Theta^{\mathcal{L}}$ of \mathcal{L} . Fix smooth sections u_1, \ldots, u_m of \mathcal{H} : these are smooth sections of L on the total space of the fibration, and holomorphic along the fibers. Since the space of sections u of \mathcal{H} represented by holomorphic sections of $\tilde{p}^*L \to \tilde{X} \times \Omega$ is dense in the space of holomorphic sections of \mathcal{H} , we can assume that $\partial_{t_k} u_j$ are also sections of \mathcal{H} for all j, k. To check the Nakano-(semi)positivity of the L^2 metric induced on \mathcal{H} , from Griffiths's

formula (Proposition 1.3) we need to estimate

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{m} \int_{X} \Theta_{j\bar{k}}^{\mathcal{H}} u_{j} \bar{u}_{k} e^{-\phi_{\tau}} = \sum_{j,k=1}^{m} \int_{X} \Theta_{j\bar{k}}^{\mathcal{L}} u_{j} \bar{u}_{k} e^{-\phi_{\tau}} - \int_{X} \left| \pi_{\tau}^{\perp} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \nabla_{t_{j}}^{\mathcal{L}1,0} u_{j} \right|^{2} e^{-\phi_{\tau}} \\
= \sum_{j,k=1}^{m} \int_{X} \phi_{j\bar{k}} u_{j} \bar{u}_{k} e^{-\phi_{\tau}} - \int_{X} \left| \pi_{\tau}^{\perp} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \phi_{j} u_{j} \right|^{2} e^{-\phi_{\tau}}, \tag{2.1}$$

where in this special setting $\pi: \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}$ is the (fiberwise) Bergman projection, and therefore $\pi_{\tau}^{\perp} \partial_{t_j} u_j = 0$. Set $w := \pi_{\tau}^{\perp} (\sum_{j=1}^m \phi_j u_j)$, then

$$\bar{\partial}_X w = \bar{\partial}_X \sum_{j=1}^m \phi_j u_j = \sum_{j=1}^m (\bar{\partial}_X \phi_j) u_j,$$

where $\bar{\partial}_X$ denotes the $\bar{\partial}$ operator on X only. Note that $\bar{\partial}_X u_j = 0$ since u_j is holomorphic along the fibers. Since by definition w is orthogonal to the holomorphic sections along the fibers, it follows that w is the L^2 -minimal solution to the $\bar{\partial}$ equation along the fiber. Since we are assuming that $\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi_{\tau} > 0$, we can estimate the second term in (2.1) by Hörmander–Skoda Theorem 1.4:

$$\int_X \left| \pi^{\perp} \sum_{j=1}^m \phi_j u_j \right|^2 e^{-\phi_{\tau}} \le \int_X \left| \sum_{j=1}^m (\bar{\partial}_X \phi_j) u_j \right|_{\sqrt{-1} \partial \bar{\partial}_X \phi_{\tau}}^2 e^{-\Phi_{\tau}}.$$

Choosing local coordinates z_1, \ldots, z_n for X this becomes

$$\int_{X} \left| \pi^{\perp} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \phi_{j} u_{j} \right|^{2} e^{-\phi_{\tau}} \leq \int_{X} \sum_{\lambda,\mu=1}^{n} \phi_{\tau}^{\lambda \bar{\mu}} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} \phi_{j\lambda} u_{j} \right) \overline{\left(\sum_{k=1}^{m} \phi_{k\mu} u_{k} \right)} e^{-\phi_{\tau}},$$

where $\phi_{j\lambda} = \frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial t_j \partial z_{\lambda}}$ and $\phi_{\tau}^{\lambda \bar{\mu}}$ is the $(\lambda, \bar{\mu})$ entry of the inverse matrix of the complex Hessian of ϕ_{τ} . This and (2.1) give

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^m \int_X \Theta_{j\bar{k}}^{\mathcal{H}} u_j \bar{u}_k e^{-\phi_{\tau}} \ge \int_X \sum_{j,k=1}^m \left(\phi_{j\bar{k}} - \sum_{\lambda,\mu=1}^n \phi^{\lambda\bar{\mu}} \phi_{j\lambda} \overline{\phi_{k\mu}} \right) u_j \bar{u}_k e^{-\phi_{\tau}}.$$

To conclude, notice that

$$\left(\phi_{j\bar{k}} - \sum_{\lambda,\mu=1}^{n} \phi^{\lambda\bar{\mu}} \phi_{j\lambda} \overline{\phi_{k\mu}}\right)_{j,\bar{k}}$$

is the Schur complement of the invertible block $\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}_X\,\phi$ (the complex Hessian of ϕ along the fiber) in the (semi)positive definite Hermitian matrix $\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi$ (the complex Hessian of ϕ on the total space $X\times\Omega$), and thus it is (semi)positive definite by the following lemma.

Lemma 2.3. Let $M = \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ B^{\dagger} & C \end{bmatrix}$ be a Hermitian symmetric matrix (i.e. $M = M^{\dagger}$). Assume that M is (semi)positive definite and that A is invertible. Then the Schur complement $C - B^{\dagger}A^{-1}B$ of the block C is also (semi)positive definite.

Proof. Since

$$\begin{bmatrix} I & 0 \\ -B^{\dagger}A^{-1} & I \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ B^{\dagger} & C \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} I & 0 \\ -B^{\dagger}A^{-1} & I \end{bmatrix}^{\dagger} = \begin{bmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & C - B^{\dagger}A^{-1}B \end{bmatrix},$$

if M is (semi)positive definite, then $C - B^{\dagger}A^{-1}B$ is (semi)positive definite.

2.1.2 The semipositive case

Assume now that $\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\phi \geq 0$. Since the ambient manifold \tilde{X} is Stein, there is a strictly plurisubharmonic smooth function $\eta: \tilde{X} \to [0, \infty)$, so that the metrics $\mathrm{e}^{-\phi-\varepsilon\eta}$ have strictly positive curvature along the fibers of $X \times \Omega \to \Omega$ for all $\varepsilon > 0$. Then

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{m} \int_{X} \Theta_{\varepsilon,j\bar{k}}^{\mathfrak{R}} u_{j} \bar{u}_{k} e^{-\phi_{\tau} - \varepsilon \eta} = \sum_{j,k=1}^{m} \int_{X} (\phi_{j\bar{k}} + \varepsilon \eta_{j\bar{k}}) u_{j} \bar{u}_{k} e^{-\phi_{\tau} - \varepsilon \eta} - \int_{X} \left| \pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} \sum_{j=1}^{m} (\phi_{j} + \varepsilon \eta_{j}) u_{j} \right|^{2} e^{-\phi_{\tau} - \varepsilon \eta},$$

$$(2.2)$$

and we know from Subsection 2.1.1 that this quantity is non-negative, since $e^{-\phi-\varepsilon\eta}$ is strictly positively curved on the fibers. To conclude the proof of Theorem 2.1, we then need to show that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \sum_{j,k=1}^m \int_X \Theta^{\mathfrak{R}}_{\varepsilon,j\bar{k}} u_j \bar{u}_k e^{-\phi_\tau - \varepsilon \eta} = \sum_{j,k=1}^m \int_X \Theta^{\mathfrak{R}}_{j\bar{k}} u_j \bar{u}_k e^{-\phi_\tau}.$$

Because of (2.2), it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_X |\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} u|^2 e^{-\phi_{\tau} - \varepsilon \eta} = \int_X |\pi_{\tau}^{\perp} u|^2 e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$$
(2.3)

for any section u of $L \to X$ that is L^2 -integrable with respect to $e^{-\phi-\varepsilon\eta}$ (which is the same as being L^2 -integrable with respect to the metric $e^{-\phi}$).

First recall that $\pi_{\tau}^{\perp}u$ is the section of $L\to X$ that is nearest to u in the norm induced by $\mathrm{e}^{-\phi}$ and such that

$$\int_X (\pi_\tau^\perp u) \bar{h} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi} = 0$$

for all L^2 -integrable holomorphic sections $h \in H^0(X, L)$. Similarly, $\pi_{\varepsilon, \tau}^{\perp} u$ is the section of $L \to X$ that is nearest to u in the norm induced by $e^{-\phi - \varepsilon \tau}$ and such that

$$\int_{X} (e^{-\varepsilon\eta} \, \pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} u) \bar{h} \, e^{-\phi} = \int_{X} (\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} u) \bar{h} \, e^{-\phi - \varepsilon\eta} = 0$$
 (2.4)

for all L^2 -integrable holomorphic sections $h \in H^0(X, L)$. Therefore

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \pi_{\tau}^{\perp} u - u \right\| &\leq \left\| e^{-\varepsilon \eta} \, \pi_{\varepsilon, \tau}^{\perp} u - u \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| e^{-\varepsilon \eta} (\pi_{\varepsilon, \tau}^{\perp} u - u) \right\| + \left\| (1 - e^{-\varepsilon \eta}) u \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| \pi_{\varepsilon, \tau}^{\perp} u - u \right\| + (e^{\varepsilon M} - 1) \|u\| \,, \end{aligned}$$

where $\|\cdot\|$ denotes the L^2 -norm with respect to $e^{-\phi}$ and $M = \sup_X \eta$. Similarly

$$\left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u-u\right\|_{\varepsilon}\leq \mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M}\left\|\pi_{\tau}^{\perp}u-u\right\|_{\varepsilon}+(\mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M}-1)\|u\|_{\varepsilon}\,,$$

where $\|\cdot\|_{\varepsilon}$ denotes the L^2 -norm with respect to $e^{-\phi-\varepsilon\eta}$. Since

$$\left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u - u\right\| \leq e^{\varepsilon M} \left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u - u\right\|_{\varepsilon} \quad \text{and} \quad \left\|u\right\|_{\varepsilon} \leq \left\|u\right\|,$$

it follows that

$$\left\|\pi_{\tau}^{\perp}u-u\right\|-(\mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M}-1)\|u\|\leq\left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u-u\right\|\leq\mathrm{e}^{2\varepsilon M}\left\|\pi_{\tau}^{\perp}u-u\right\|+\mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M}(\mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M}-1)\|u\|\,,$$

so that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left\| \pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} u - u \right\| = \left\| \pi_{\tau}^{\perp} u - u \right\|. \tag{2.5}$$

Since

$$\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u = e^{-\varepsilon\eta} \, \pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u + (1 - e^{-\varepsilon\eta})\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u$$

and

$$\left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}\right\|^{2} \leq \mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M} \left\|\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp} u\right\|_{\varepsilon}^{2} \leq \mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M} \left\|u\right\|_{\varepsilon}^{2} \leq \mathrm{e}^{\varepsilon M} \left\|u\right\|^{2},$$

it follows that $\pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u$ converges to some section v which is orthogonal to holomorphic sections with respect to the norm induced by $e^{-\phi}$ (recall that by (2.4) the term $e^{-\varepsilon\eta} \pi_{\varepsilon,\tau}^{\perp}u$ is orthogonal to the L^2 -integrable holomorphic sections with respect to the inner product induced by $e^{-\phi}$). By (2.5) we then conclude that $v = \pi_{\tau}^{\perp}u$, and thus (2.3) follows by Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem, proving Theorem 2.1 in the semipositive case.

2.1.3 Relation between the sharp L^2 extension theorem and Berndtsson's first theorem

As we will see in Section 3.1, Berndtsson's first theorem (or more precisely Corollary 2.2) implies a version of the L^2 extension theorem with sharp constants. The L^2 extension theorem with sharp constants (Theorem 1.5) in turn implies a stronger version of Corollary 2.2 in which the product manifold $X \times \Omega$ is replaced by a more general Stein manifold and the family of Hilbert spaces $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ does not need to be a vector bundle. We will follow the presentation of Section 11.4 in [57].

Let X be a Kähler manifold of complex dimension m+n, and let $T:X\to\Omega$ be a holomorphic submersion to a domain Ω in \mathbb{C}^m . For every $\tau\in\Omega$, we will denote by $X_{\tau}:=T^{-1}(\tau)$ the fiber of T over τ . Let $L\to X$ be a holomorphic line bundle with Hermitian metric $\mathrm{e}^{-\varphi}$, and as before, for each $\tau\in\Omega$, define the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H}_{\tau} := \left\{ f \in H^{0}(X_{\tau}, L|_{X_{\tau}} \otimes K_{X_{\tau}}) \, \middle| \, \|f\|_{\tau}^{2} := \int_{X_{\tau}} |f|^{2} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\phi_{\tau}} < +\infty \right\}, \tag{2.6}$$

where $e^{-\phi_{\tau}}$ is the restriction of $e^{-\phi}$ to $p^*L|_{X_{\tau}}$.

The family of Hilbert spaces $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ is in general not locally trivial, but we can still define sections as follows.

Definition 2.4. A section \mathfrak{f} of $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ is a section $F_{\mathfrak{f}}$ of $L \otimes K_{X/\Omega} \to X$ such that $\mathfrak{f}_{\tau} := F_{\mathfrak{f}}|_{X_{\tau}} \in \mathcal{H}_{\tau}$ for all $\tau \in \Omega$ (here $K_{X/\Omega}$ denotes the relative canonical bundle). The section \mathfrak{f} is said to be holomorphic if $F_{\mathfrak{f}}$ is holomorphic.

Similarly, we can define a notion of dual fibration and of section of the dual fibration.

Definition 2.5. The dual of $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$ is the fibration $\mathcal{H}^* \to \Omega$ where \mathcal{H}^*_{τ} is the dual Hilbert space of \mathcal{H}_{τ} , with the usual dual norm

$$\|\xi\|_{\tau,*} \coloneqq \sup_{f \in \mathcal{H}_\tau \backslash \{0\}} \frac{|\langle \xi, f \rangle|}{\|\xi\|_\tau}.$$

A section of $\mathcal{H}^* \to \Omega$ is a map $\xi : \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{C}$ such that $\xi_\tau := \xi|_{X_\tau} \in \mathcal{H}^*_\tau$ for all $\tau \in \Omega$. The section ξ of $\mathcal{H}^* \to \Omega$ is said to be holomorphic if the function

$$\Omega \ni \tau \longmapsto \langle \xi_{\tau}, F_{\mathbf{f}} \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$$

is holomorphic for every holomorphic section \mathfrak{f} of $\mathcal{H} \to \Omega$.

To prove (the generalization of) Corollary 2.2, it suffices to assume that Ω is the unit disk $\mathbb{D} \subset \mathbb{C}$.

Theorem 2.6. Let X be a Stein manifold, and let $T: X \to \mathbb{D}$ be a holomorphic submersion. Let $L \to X$ be a holomorphic line bundle with Hermitian metric $e^{-\varphi}$, and let $\mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{D}$ be the Hilbert space fibration defined by (2.6). If $\sqrt{-1} \partial \bar{\partial} \varphi \geq 0$, then the function

$$\mathbb{D}\ni\tau\longmapsto\log\|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2$$

is subharmonic for all holomorphic sections ξ of $\mathcal{H}^* \to \mathbb{D}$.

Proof. The dual norm explicitly writes as

$$\|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2 = \sup_{f \in \mathcal{H}_{\tau}} \frac{|\langle \xi_{\tau}, f \rangle|^2}{\int_{X_{\tau}} |f|^2 e^{-\varphi}}.$$

We want to check that $\tau \mapsto \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2$ satisfies the sub-mean-value inequality. Fix $\tau_0 \in \mathbb{D}$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ so that

$$D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0) := \left\{ \tau \in \mathbb{C} \mid |\tau - \tau_0| < \varepsilon \right\} \subset\subset \mathbb{D}.$$

Set $X(\varepsilon) := T^{-1}(D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0))$ and $\tilde{T} := \frac{T-\tau_0}{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{O}(X)$. Let $f_0 \in \mathcal{H}_{\tau_0}$ be the section realizing the supremum in $\|\xi_{\tau_0}\|_{\tau_0,*}$. By Theorem 1.5 there is a minimal-norm holomorphic section F_0 of $L|_{X(\varepsilon)} \to X(\varepsilon)$ such that

$$F_0|_{X_{\tau_0}} = \varepsilon f_0 \wedge \mathrm{d} \tilde{T} = f_0 \wedge \mathrm{d} T \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{X(\varepsilon)} |F_0|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \leq \pi \varepsilon^2 \int_{X_{\tau_0}} |f_0|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi}$$

(here the line bundle L_Z is trivial, and so we choose $e^{-\lambda} = 1$ and we can send $\delta \to +\infty$). Let f_{τ} be defined by $F_0|_{X_{\tau}} = f_{\tau} \wedge dT$ (so that f is a holomorphic section of $L \otimes K_{X/\mathbb{D}}$ over $X(\varepsilon)$). Notice that f_{τ} might not be integrable for all $\tau \in D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)$, but it must be integrable for all τ outside a measure zero subset of $D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)$, because F_0 has finite L^2 norm. Hence

$$\begin{split} \log \|\xi_{\tau_0}\|_{\tau_0,*}^2 &= \log |\langle \xi_{\tau_0}, f_0 \rangle|^2 - \log \int_{X_{\tau_0}} |f_0|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \\ &\leq \log |\langle \xi_{\tau_0}, f_0 \rangle|^2 - \log \left(\frac{1}{\pi \varepsilon^2} \int_{X(\varepsilon)} |F_0|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \right) \\ &= \log |\langle \xi_{\tau_0}, f_0 \rangle|^2 - \log \left(\frac{1}{\pi \varepsilon^2} \int_{\tau \in D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)} \left(\int_{X_{\tau}} |f_{\tau}|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \right) \mathrm{d}T \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{T} \right) \\ &\leq \log |\langle \xi_{\tau_0}, f_0 \rangle|^2 - \frac{1}{\pi \varepsilon^2} \int_{\tau \in D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)} \log \left(\int_{X_{\tau}} |f_{\tau}|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \right) \mathrm{d}T \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{T} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\pi \varepsilon^2} \int_{\tau \in D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)} \left(\log |\langle \xi_{\tau}, f_{\tau} \rangle|^2 - \log \int_{X_{\tau}} |f_{\tau}|^2 \, \mathrm{e}^{-\varphi} \right) \mathrm{d}T \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{T} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\mathrm{Vol}_{\mathrm{d}T \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{T}} (D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0))} \int_{\tau \in D_{\varepsilon}(\tau_0)} \log \|\xi_{\tau}\|_{\tau,*}^2 \, \mathrm{d}T \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{T}, \end{split}$$

where the second inequality follows from the concavity of the logarithm, the third from the holomorphicity of $\tau \mapsto \langle \xi_{\tau}, f_{\tau} \rangle$, and the last from the definition of the dual norm. This proves Theorem 2.6.

2.2 Berndtsson's theorem for proper fibrations

Theorem 2.1 has an analogue for holomorphic fibrations with compact fibers. Consider a smooth holomorphic submersion $p: X \to Y$ of complex manifolds X and Y of dimensions n+m and m, respectively, and assume that the fibers $X_t := p^{-1}(t)$ are compact. Let $L \to X$ a holomorphic line bundle with a smooth metric $e^{-\phi}$ of non-negative curvature, and consider the family of vector spaces $\mathcal{H}_t := H^0(X_t, L|_{X_t} \otimes K_{X_t})$. Since the differential of p is surjective at all points of X, the canonical bundle of the fibers is identified with the restriction of the canonical bundle of the total space: $K_{X_t} \simeq K_X|_{X_t}$. Since L has a metric of semipositive curvature, by this identification and by a variant of the Ohsawa–Takegoshi

Extension Theorem [4, Theorem 8.1] it follows that any global holomorphic section of $L \otimes K_{X_t}$ over X_t extends to a holomorphic section of $L \otimes K_{X_s}$ over X_s with s close to t. Starting from a basis of \mathcal{H}_t we therefore get a local holomorphic frame for \mathcal{H} , so that \mathcal{H}_t has a natural holomorphic vector bundle structure.

Since the fibers are compact any element $\sigma \in \mathcal{H}_t$ is automatically L^2 , and we thus obtain a metric for $\mathcal{H} \to Y$ by setting $\|\sigma\|_t^2 := \int_{X_t} |\sigma|^2 e^{-\phi}$.

Theorem 2.7 (Berndtsson's theorem for proper fibrations [4, Theorem 1.2]). If the total space X is Kähler and $e^{-\phi}$ has (strictly) positive curvature then the curvature of the L^2 Hermitian metric induced on $\mathcal{H} \to Y$ by $e^{-\phi}$ is (strictly) positive in the sense of Nakano.

Berndtsson's proof of Theorem 2.7 is quite different from the proof of Theorem 2.1 since he had not "been able to find a natural complex structure on the space of all (not necessarily holomorphic) (n,0)-forms, extending the complex structure on \mathcal{H} . Instead, he computes "directly the Chern connection of the bundle E itself, and compute[s] the curvature from there, much as one proves Griffiths's formula". Recent work of D. Varolin [58] and P. Upadrashta [55] develop a theory of families of Hilbert spaces that might not form a vector bundle but nonetheless behave like one, and for which one has a reasonable notion of curvature. By the study of such objects, called Berndtsson-Lempert-Szőke fields, one obtains a proof of Theorem 2.7 that is basically identical to the proof of Theorem 2.1 [58], as well an analogue of Theorem 2.7 when the fibers are smoothly bounded pseudoconvex domains [55].

We end this Section by a nice application of Theorem 2.7 to bundles of projective spaces. Let V be a holomorphic vector bundle of rank $r < +\infty$ over a complex manifold Y, and consider the bundle $P(V^*) \to Y$ whose fiber at each point $t \in Y$ is the space of lines in V_t^* . A famous conjecture of Griffiths [25] is that, if the hyperplane line bundle $\mathcal{O}(1) \to P(V^*)$ has a smooth Hermitian metric of positive curvature (i.e. V is Hartshorne-ample [28]), then V has a Hermitian metric with Griffiths-positive curvature.

Denote by $S^m(V)$ the m^{th} symmetric power of V. Applying Theorem 2.7 to the fibration $X := P(V^*) \to Y$ and the line bundles $\mathcal{O}(l) \to P(V^*)$, one obtains the following.

Theorem 2.8 ([4, Theorem 1.3]). Let V be a holomorphic vector bundle of finite rank over a complex Kähler manifold. If V is ample in the sense of Hartshorne then for any $m \in \mathbb{N}$ the bundle $S^m(V) \otimes \det V$ has a Hermitian metric with strictly positive curvature in the sense of Nakano.

In particular, $V \otimes \det V$ has a metric with Nakano-positive curvature, providing partial evidence towards Griffiths conjecture. Indeed, it is a theorem of Demailly and Skoda that, if h is a metric of Griffiths-positive curvature, then $h \otimes \det h$ is a metric of Nakano-positive curvature [14], and in fact $S^m(V) \otimes \det V$ also has a Nakano-positive metric and a dual-Nakano-positive metric [35].

Chapter 3

A degeneration proof of the L^2 extension theorem and of the openness conjecture

Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations (Theorem 2.1) can be used to provide new proofs of variants of the classical L^2 -theorems we saw in Chapter 1. We present in Section 3.1 the Berndtsson–Lempert proof of the L^2 extension theorem, and in Section 3.2 a degeneration-based proof due to Berndtsson of the openness conjecture.

3.1 The L^2 extension theorem, revisited

In this Section we will prove the following slight generalization of Berndtsson and Lempert L^2 -extension result [7]. We will follow [1].

Theorem 3.1 (L^2 extension). Let X be a Stein manifold and $Z \subset X$ an analytic hypersurface. Let $L_Z \to X$ be the holomorphic line bundle associated to Z, with $T \in H^0(X, L_Z)$ such that Z = (T = 0) and $dT|_Z$ generically non-zero. Assume moreover that

 L_Z carries a (singular) Hermitian metric $e^{-\lambda}$ such that $e^{-\lambda}|_Z \not\equiv +\infty$ and

$$\sup_{X} |T|^2 e^{-\lambda} \le 1.$$

Let $L \to X$ be a holomorphic line bundle with (singular) Hermitian metric $e^{-\varphi}$ such that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi \geq -\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\lambda \quad and \quad \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi \geq \delta\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\lambda$$

for some $\delta > 0$. Then for any holomorphic section $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$ such that

$$||f||_Z^2 := \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} < +\infty$$

there is a holomorphic section $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$ and

$$||F||_X^2 := \int_X |F|^2 e^{-\lambda - \varphi} \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} = \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) ||f||_Z^2.$$

We emphasize that the sole difference between this last statement and the full L^2 extension theorem (Theorem 1.5) is that here we require

$$\begin{cases} \sqrt{-1} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \,\varphi \ge -\sqrt{-1} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \,\lambda \\ \sqrt{-1} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \,\varphi \ge \delta \,\sqrt{-1} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \,\lambda \end{cases} \tag{3.1}$$

instead of the weaker

$$\begin{cases} \sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \varphi \ge 0 \\ \sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \varphi \ge \delta \, \sqrt{-1} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \, \lambda \end{cases}.$$

In particular, the two conditions are clearly the same when $\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\lambda \geq 0$, and in this case Theorem 3.1 recovers the hyperplane case of [7, Theorem 3.8].

Following [1], we present here a slightly simplified variant of the proof given by Berndtsson and Lempert. As in [7], the main idea is that near Z any extension is nearly optimal and easy to estimate. By introducing a positively-curved family of metrics that "collapses" X to Z, Berndtsson's first theorem (or, more precisely, Corollary 2.2) implies that one can control the norm of the optimal extension on X by the norm of the optimal extension to the small neighborhood of Z.

3.1.1 Preliminary reductions

Since the constants of Theorem 3.1 are universal, we can make some standard reductions. First, as the singularities of Z are of codimension at least one in Z, they are contained in a hypersurface H of X not containing Z. Then we can reduce to the case of smooth Z (and $\mathrm{d}T|_Z \not\equiv 0$) by solving the problem for $Z \setminus H \subset X \setminus H$ and then extending the solution to X. Indeed, $X \setminus H$ is again a Stein manifold and if we assume that Theorem 3.1 holds for Z smooth then we obtain $\tilde{f} \in H^0(X \setminus H, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $\tilde{F}|_{Z \setminus H} = f \wedge \mathrm{d}T$ and

$$\int_{X\backslash H} |\tilde{F}|^2 e^{-\lambda - \varphi} \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta} \right) \int_{Z\backslash H} |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} = \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta} \right) ||f||_Z^2 < +\infty.$$

Hence, by Riemann's removable singularities theorem, \tilde{F} extends to $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$. As H has measure zero,

$$\int_{X\backslash H} |\tilde{F}|^2 e^{-\lambda - \varphi} = \int_X |\tilde{F}|^2 e^{-\lambda - \varphi} \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta} \right) ||f||_Z^2$$

and, because $F|_Z$ and $f \wedge dT$ coincide on the open set $Z \setminus H$, we have $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$ everywhere on Z, solving the division problem.

Remark 3.2. The same argument proves Theorem 3.1 when X is essentially Stein and $Z \subseteq X$ is an essentially Stein hypersurface, given that it has been proved for Stein manifolds. Recall that a manifold X is essentially Stein if there is an analytic set D such that $X \setminus D$ is Stein. For instance, projective manifolds are essentially Stein.

We can also assume that X is a relatively compact domain in some larger Stein manifold and that the metrics involved are smooth. Moreover, perhaps after shrinking X further, we can assume that Z meets the boundary of X transversely and that the section $f \in H^0(Z, L \otimes K_Z)$ to be extended is holomorphic up to the boundary of Z. If the result is proved under these assumptions, then the universality of the bounds yields the general case by standard weak-* compactness theorems, Lebesgue-type limit theorems and approximation results for singular Hermitian metrics on Stein manifolds (see the first paragraph in Section 3 of [7]).

3.1.2 Dual formulation of the extension problem

Fix a section $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$ to be extended. We can assume that f is holomorphic up to the boundary of Z by the remarks just made in Subsection 3.1.1.

Proposition 3.3. There exists $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$ and $||F||_X^2 < +\infty$.

Proof. Since X is a relatively compact domain in a Stein manifold and the metrics are smooth, any extension F in the ambient manifold will restrict to an extension on X with finite L^2 -norm. Hence it suffices to show that for a Stein manifold X there is an extension, without any requirement on its L^2 norm.

Let $\mathfrak{I}_Z \subseteq \mathfrak{O}_X$ be the coherent ideal sheaf of germs of holomorphic functions vanishing at the points of Z. Twisting the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{I}_Z \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_X \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_Z \longrightarrow 0$$

by the line bundle $L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X$ and using the adjunction formula we obtain the short exact sequence of coherent sheaves

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{I}_Z(L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_X(L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_Z(L|_Z \otimes K_Z) \longrightarrow 0.$$

From the induced long exact sequence in cohomology we then get

$$H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X) \longrightarrow H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z) \longrightarrow H^1(X, \mathfrak{I}_Z(L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)) = 0,$$

where the equality is a consequence of Cartan's Theorem B. Therefore

$$H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X) \longrightarrow H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$$

is surjective, meaning that for any $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$ we can find $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge dT$, as wanted.

Since there is an extension f with finite L^2 -norm, there is a (unique) extension \tilde{F} with minimal L^2 -norm. To prove Theorem 3.1 we shall estimate $\|\tilde{F}\|_X$.

Lemma 3.4. Let $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ be any extension with finite L^2 -norm. Then the extension \tilde{F} with minimal L^2 -norm has norm

$$\|\tilde{F}\|_{X}^{2} = \sup_{g \in C_{c}^{\infty}(Z, L|_{Z} \otimes K_{Z})} \frac{|\xi_{g}(F)|^{2}}{\|\xi_{g}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}},$$

where $\|\cdot\|_*$ is the norm for the dual Hilbert space $(L^2\cap H^0(X,L\otimes L_Z\otimes K_X))^*$ and

$$\xi_g(s) := (\sigma, g)_Z = \int_Z \sigma \bar{g} e^{-\varphi},$$

with $s|_Z = \sigma \wedge dT$.

Proof. We start by proving that

$$\|\tilde{F}\|_X^2 = \sup_{\xi \in \text{Ann}(\mathfrak{I}_Z)} \frac{|\xi(F)|^2}{\|\xi\|_*^2},$$

where \mathfrak{I}_Z is the subset of L^2 -integrable holomorphic sections of $L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X \to X$ that vanish along Z, and $\mathrm{Ann}(\mathfrak{I}_Z)$ is the subspace of all functionals on $(L^2 \cap H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X))$ that vanish on \mathfrak{I}_Z . Notice that $\xi(F)$ is independent of the choice of the extension F.

We claim that $\tilde{F} \perp \mathfrak{I}_Z$. Indeed, if $k \in \mathfrak{I}_Z$ then $\tilde{F} + \varepsilon k$ is an extension of f for all $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{C}$, and since \tilde{F} is the extension with minimal L^2 norm the function

$$\mathbb{C}\ni\varepsilon\longrightarrow\left\|\tilde{F}+\varepsilon k\right\|_{X}^{2}=\left\|\tilde{F}\right\|_{X}^{2}+2\operatorname{\mathbb{R}e}[(\tilde{F},k)_{X}\varepsilon]+O(|\varepsilon|^{2})$$

has a minimum at $\varepsilon = 0$, so that $(\tilde{F}, k)_X = 0$.

Observe now that $\xi_g(k) = 0$ for all $k \in \mathfrak{I}_Z$ and that conversely, if $s|_Z = \sigma \wedge dT$ and $\xi_g(s) = 0$ for all f then $\sigma = 0$. Therefore $\{\xi_g \mid g \in C_c^{\infty}(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)\}$ is dense in $\mathrm{Ann}(\mathfrak{I}_Z)$ and we may thus restrict to the elements ξ_g when computing the supremum.

By Lemma 3.4

$$\|\tilde{F}\|_{X}^{2} = \sup_{g \in C_{c}^{\infty}(Z, L|_{Z} \otimes K_{Z})} \frac{|\xi_{g}(F)|^{2}}{\|\xi_{g}\|_{*}^{2}}$$

$$= \sup_{g \in C_{c}^{\infty}(Z, L|_{Z} \otimes K_{Z})} \frac{|(f, \mathcal{P}g)_{Z}|^{2}}{\|\xi_{g}\|_{*}^{2}}$$

$$\leq \|f\|_{Z}^{2} \sup_{g \in C_{c}^{\infty}(Z, L|_{Z} \otimes K_{Z})} \frac{\|\mathcal{P}g\|_{Z}^{2}}{\|\xi_{g}\|_{*}^{2}},$$

where

$$\mathfrak{P}: L^2(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z) \longrightarrow L^2 \cap H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$$

denotes the Bergman projection. Therefore, to prove Theorem 3.1 it suffices to prove that

$$\|\mathcal{P}g\|_Z^2 \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \left\|\xi_g\right\|_*^2 \tag{3.2}$$

for all $g \in C_c^{\infty}(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$.

3.1.3 A calculus lemma

We now establish the following lemma, which plays a key role in the proofs of both Theorem 3.1 and Theorem 2. The result is a slight modification of Lemma 3.4 in [7]. **Lemma 3.5.** Let $\nu:(-\infty,0]\to\mathbb{R}_+$ be an absolutely continuous increasing function such that

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-Bt} \nu(t) = A < +\infty$$

for some B > 0. Then, for all p > B,

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-Bt} \int_t^0 e^{-p(s-t)} d\nu(s) = \frac{AB}{p-B}.$$

Remark 3.6. In contrast to Lemma 3.4 in [7], we do not require ν to be bounded above by $A e^{Bt}$ for all t < 0. This weakened hypothesis allows us to obtain the more precise estimates needed for Theorem 3.1 and Theorem 4.1.

Proof. Integrating by parts one gets

$$e^{-Bt} \int_{t}^{0} e^{-p(s-t)} d\nu(s) = e^{(p-B)t} \int_{t}^{0} e^{-ps} d\nu(s)$$
$$= e^{(p-B)t} \left[\nu(0) - e^{-pt} \nu(t) + p \int_{t}^{0} e^{-ps} \nu(s) ds \right].$$

By the assumptions we have

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{(p-B)t} \left(\nu(0) - e^{-pt} \nu(t) \right) = -A.$$

Moreover, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $t_{\varepsilon} < 0$ such that $(A - \varepsilon) e^{Bt} \le \nu(t) \le (A + \varepsilon) e^{Bt}$ for all $t \le t_{\varepsilon}$. Then

$$\int_{t}^{0} e^{-ps} \nu(s) ds \le \int_{t_{\varepsilon}}^{0} e^{-ps} \nu(s) ds + (A + \varepsilon) \int_{t}^{t_{\varepsilon}} e^{-(p-B)s} ds$$
$$\le C_{\varepsilon} + \frac{A + \varepsilon}{p - B} \left(e^{-(p-B)t} - e^{-(p-B)t_{\varepsilon}} \right) = C_{\varepsilon}' + \frac{A + \varepsilon}{p - B} e^{-(p-B)t}$$

and similarly

$$\int_{t}^{0} e^{-ps} \nu(s) ds \ge C_{\varepsilon}'' + \frac{A - \varepsilon}{p - B} e^{-(p - B)t},$$

so that

$$\frac{A-\varepsilon}{p-B} \le \lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{(p-B)t} \int_t^0 e^{-ps} \nu(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \le \frac{A+\varepsilon}{p-B}.$$

Since this holds for all $\varepsilon > 0$ we conclude that

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{(p-B)t} p \int_t^0 e^{-ps} \nu(s) ds = \frac{Ap}{p-B}$$

and then

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-Bt} \int_{t}^{0} e^{-p(s-t)} d\nu(s) = -A + \frac{Ap}{p-B} = \frac{AB}{p-B},$$

as wanted. \Box

3.1.4 The family of metrics

We now define a family of metrics for $L \otimes L_Z \to X$ parametrized by

$$\tau \in \mathbb{L} := \{ z \in \mathbb{C} \mid \mathbb{R}e \, z < 0 \}$$

by introducing a weight χ_{τ} that "collapses" X onto Z:

$$\chi_{\tau} := \max(\log |T|^2 - \lambda - \mathbb{R}e \, \tau, 0).$$

Since this function only depends on $\mathbb{R}e \tau =: t$, in the following we will write $\chi_{\tau} = \chi_{t}$. Notice that $\chi_{0} = 0$ since $|T|^{2}e^{-\lambda} \leq 1$, and that $\chi_{t} \sim -t$ when $t \to -\infty$ at all points not in Z.

We also obtain a corresponding family of metrics \mathfrak{h}_{τ} for $L \otimes L_Z \to X$ by setting

$$\mathfrak{h}_{\tau} := e^{-\mathbb{R}e\,\tau} e^{-\varphi-\lambda} e^{-(1+\delta)\chi_{\tau}},$$

and a family of norms for sections $s \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ given by

$$||s||_{\tau}^{2} := e^{-\mathbb{R}e \tau} \int_{X} |s|^{2} e^{-\varphi - \lambda} e^{-(1+\delta)\chi_{\tau}}.$$

We will denote by $\|\cdot\|_{\tau,*}$ the induced dual norms on linear functionals on $L^2 \cap H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$, and interpret \mathfrak{h}_{τ} as a metric \mathfrak{h} for $\operatorname{pr}_X^*(L \otimes L_Z) \to X \times \mathbb{L}$. Notice that \mathfrak{h} has non-negative curvature by the hypotheses of Theorem 3.1.

Remark 3.7. Compared to the metrics used in [7], the multiplicative constant in front of χ_t is the fixed value $1 + \delta$ and thus we will not be able to send it to infinity. Rather than being a problem, this feature and Lemma 3.5 are what keep the curvature of \mathfrak{h} under control without assuming that $\sqrt{-1} \partial \bar{\partial} \lambda \geq 0$ (see also [40, 41] for similar observations).

As for $\chi_{\tau} = \chi_{t}$, since the metrics and norms only depend on $t = \mathbb{R}e \, \tau$, with a slight abuse of notation we will often write \mathfrak{h}_{t} and $\|\cdot\|_{t}$ instead of \mathfrak{h}_{τ} and $\|\cdot\|_{\tau}$.

We now look at the extrema of the family. Clearly one has $||s||_0^2 = ||s||_X^2$. To study the other extremum $t \to -\infty$, fix t < 0 and consider the set A_t of points in X for which the maximum in χ_t is attained by 0:

$$A_t := \left\{ x \in X \,\middle|\, |T(x)|^2 \,\mathrm{e}^{-\lambda} \le \mathrm{e}^t \right\}.$$

We then write

$$||s||_t^2 = e^{-t} \int_{A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi - \lambda} + e^{-t} \int_{X \setminus A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi - \lambda} \left(\frac{e^t}{|T|^2 e^{-\lambda}}\right)^{1+\delta}$$

and proceed to estimate the two summands as $t \to -\infty$.

Notice first that the set A_t collapses to Z as $t \to -\infty$. More precisely, A_t asymptotically resembles a tube about Z whose radius-squared around each $z \in Z$ is asymptotic to $\frac{\mathrm{e}^t}{|\mathrm{d} T(z)|^2 \mathrm{e}^{-\lambda}}.$ Write $s|_Z =: \sigma \wedge \mathrm{d} T.$ Then

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-t} \int_{A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi - \lambda} = \pi \int_Z |\sigma|^2 e^{-\varphi}.$$
 (3.3)

The second integral can be rewritten as

$$e^{-t} \int_t^0 e^{-(1+\delta)(\tilde{t}-t)} d\nu_s(\tilde{t}), \text{ with } \nu_s(t) := \int_{A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi-\lambda}.$$

The function ν_s is clearly positive increasing and satisfies $\lim_{t\to-\infty} \mathrm{e}^{-t} \,\nu_s(t) = \pi \int_Z |\sigma|^2 \,\mathrm{e}^{-\varphi}$. Moreover, it is absolutely continuous by the Fundamental Theorem of Calculus for Lebesgue integrals (see for instance Theorem 3.35 in [24]). Then Lemma 3.5 gives

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-t} \int_t^0 e^{-(1+\delta)(\tilde{t}-t)} d\nu_s(\tilde{t}) = \frac{\pi}{\delta} \int_Z |\sigma|^2 e^{-\varphi}.$$

All in all one gets

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} \|s\|_t^2 = \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \int_Z |\sigma|^2 e^{-\varphi}. \tag{3.4}$$

3.1.5 Monotonicity of the family of dual norms and end of the proof

Now that we have a metric \mathfrak{h} for $\operatorname{pr}_X^*(L \otimes L_Z) \to X \times \mathbb{L}$ with non-negative curvature, Berndtsson's Theorem gives the required estimate.

Lemma 3.8. The function $(-\infty, 0] \ni t \mapsto \log \|\xi_g\|$ is non-decreasing. In particular,

$$\|\xi_g\|_*^2 = \|\xi_g\|_{0,*}^2 \ge \|\xi_g\|_{t,*}^2 \quad \text{for all } t \le 0$$

Proof. We first claim that $\sup_{\tau \in \mathbb{L}} \|\xi_g\|_{\tau,*}^2 = \sup_{t \leq 0} \|\xi_g\|_{t,*}^2 < +\infty$. In fact, it suffices to check that $\|\xi_g\|_{t,*}^2$ is uniformly bounded for all t sufficiently negative. Let

$$C_g := \int_Z |g|^2 e^{-\varphi} < +\infty.$$

Recall that g has compact support in Z. Then

$$\|\xi_g\|_{t,*}^2 = \sup_{\|s\|_t = 1} \left| \int_Z \sigma \bar{g} \, e^{-\varphi} \right|^2 \le C_g \sup_{\|s\|_t = 1} \int_Z |\sigma|^2 \, e^{-\varphi}.$$

By (3.3) one gets

$$\int_{Z} |\sigma|^{2} e^{-\varphi} \leq \frac{2}{\pi} e^{-t} \int_{A_{t}} |s|^{2} e^{-\varphi - \lambda} \leq \frac{2}{\pi} e^{-t} \int_{X} |s|^{2} e^{-\varphi - \lambda} e^{-(1+\delta)\chi_{t}},$$

so that $\left\|\xi_g\right\|_{t,*}^2 \le \frac{2C_g}{\pi}$.

Next consider the trivial fibration $X \times \mathbb{L} \to \mathbb{L}$ and the line bundle $\operatorname{pr}_X^*(L \otimes L_Z) \to X \times \mathbb{L}$ with metric \mathfrak{h} . As already noted, \mathfrak{h} has non-negative curvature by the hypotheses of Theorem 3.1. Then Corollary 2.2 to Berndtsson's Theorem 2.1 implies that $\mathbb{L} \ni \tau \mapsto \log \|\xi_g\|_{\tau,*}$ is subharmonic. Since $\|\xi_g\|_{\tau,*}$ only depends on $t = \mathbb{R}e\,\tau$, it follows that $t \mapsto \log \|\xi_g\|_{t,*}$ is convex on $(-\infty,0)$. If this map decreased anywhere on $(-\infty,0)$, then by convexity we would have $\lim_{t\to -\infty} \log \|\xi_g\|_{t,*} = +\infty$, contradicting the uniform boundedness of $\log \|\xi_g\|_{t,*}$. \square

To conclude the proof of Theorem 3.1, let $s \in H^0(X, L \otimes L_Z \otimes K_X)$ be any finite-norm extension of $\mathfrak{P}g$ (so that $s|_Z = \mathfrak{P}g \wedge dT$). Then by (3.4)

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} \left\| \xi_g \right\|_{t,*}^2 \ge \lim_{t \to -\infty} \frac{1}{\|s\|_t^2} \left| \int_Z |\mathcal{P}g|^2 e^{-\varphi} \right|^2 = \lim_{t \to -\infty} \frac{\|\mathcal{P}g\|_Z^4}{\|s\|_t^2} \ge \frac{\delta}{\pi (1+\delta)} \|\mathcal{P}g\|_Z^2,$$

so that by Lemma 3.8 one has

$$\|\mathcal{P}g\|_Z^2 \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \lim_{t \to -\infty} \left\|\xi_g\right\|_{t,*}^2 \le \pi \left(1 + \frac{1}{\delta}\right) \left\|\xi_g\right\|_*^2,$$

i.e. we have proved (3.2) and hence Theorem 3.1.

3.1.6 Remarks on extension in higher codimension

When the subvariety Z has codimension k higher than 1, the adjoint formulation does not fit the extension problem as well as in the hypersurface case of Theorem 3.1.

A special context in which formulating extension in terms of canonical sections makes sense is the setting of the Ohsawa-Takegoshi-Manivel Theorem [36, 19]. Assume that Z is cut out by a holomorphic section T of some holomorphic vector bundle $E \to X$ of rank k and that T is generically transverse to the zero section of E. This means that we know a priori that the normal bundle of Z_{reg} in X extends to the vector bundle $E \to X$, and thus we have the adjunction formula $(K_X \otimes \det E)|_{Z} = K_Z$. Assume also that $\sup_X h(T, \bar{T}) \leq 1$ for some metric h for $E \to X$.

Then everything goes through in the same way as Theorem 3.1, up to replacing L_Z with det E and adapting the curvature assumptions. Explicitly, assume that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi \ge \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\log\det h$$

and

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\varphi \ge \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\det h - (k+\delta)\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\log h(T,\bar{T}).$$

Then for every holomorphic section $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z \otimes K_Z)$ such that

$$\int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi} < +\infty$$

there is a holomorphic section $F \in H^0(X, L \otimes \det E \otimes K_X)$ such that $F|_Z = f \wedge \det(dT)$ and

$$\int_X |F|^2 e^{-\varphi + \log \det h} \le \sigma_k \left(1 + \frac{k}{\delta} \right) \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi},$$

where $\sigma_k := \pi^k/k!$ is the volume of the unit ball in real dimension 2k. Here the weight is the function $\chi_\tau := \max\left(\log h(T,\bar{T}) - \mathbb{R}e\,\tau, 0\right)$ and the family of metrics is

$$e^{-k \operatorname{\mathbb{R}e} \tau} e^{-\varphi + \log \det h} e^{-(k+\delta)\chi_{\tau}}$$

Notice that this recovers Theorem 3.1 with $E = L_Z$ and $h = e^{-\lambda}$.

Unfortunately in general we cannot assume that Z is cut out by a section of some vector bundle. In such case no clear analogue of adjunction is available and thus the non-adjoint formulation is preferable.

Theorem 3.9 (non-adjoint L^2 extension). Let X be a Stein manifold with Kähler form ω and let $\rho: X \to [-\infty, 0]$ be such that

$$\log \operatorname{dist}_Z^2 - \beta \le \rho \le \log \operatorname{dist}_Z^2 + \alpha$$

for some smooth function β on X and some constant α (so that $Z = \{\rho = -\infty\}$). Fix $\delta > 0$, let $L \to X$ be a holomorphic line bundle with metric $e^{-\varphi}$, and assume that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\varphi + \mathrm{Ric}_{\omega} \ge 0, \quad \sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\varphi + \mathrm{Ric}_{\omega} + (k+\delta)\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\,\rho \ge 0.$$

Then for every holomorphic section $f \in H^0(Z, L|_Z)$ such that

$$||f||_Z^2 := \int_Z |f|^2 e^{-\varphi + k\beta} dV_Z < +\infty$$

there is a holomorphic section $F \in H^0(X, L)$ such that $F|_Z = f$ and

$$||F||_X^2 := \int_Z |F|^2 e^{-\varphi} dV_X \le \sigma_k \left(1 + \frac{k}{\delta}\right) ||f||_Z^2.$$

By taking X to be a pseudoconvex domain $D \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, $\rho = G - \psi$, $\varphi = \phi - k\psi$ and $\beta = B + \psi$ one obtains Theorem 3.8 in [7] (without the assumption that G and ψ are plurisubharmonic).

The argument is the same as the one for Theorem 3.1, except that the functionals ξ_g are now

$$\xi_g(s) := \int_Z s\bar{g} e^{-\varphi + k\beta} dV_Z$$

and the weights are $\chi_{\tau} := \max(\rho - \mathbb{R}e \, \tau, 0)$. Then the family of norms becomes

$$||s||_t^2 := e^{-kt} \int_X |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} e^{-(k+\delta)\chi_t} dV_X.$$

Clearly $||s||_0^2 = ||s||_X^2$. For the other end of the family, let $A_t := \{\varphi < t\}$, then

$$||s||_t^2 = e^{-kt} \int_{A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} dV_X + e^{-kt} \int_{X \setminus A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} e^{-(k+\delta)(\rho-t)} dV_X.$$

Since the set A_t is asymptotic to a tube around Z whose radius-squared is bounded above by $e^{t+\beta}$, it follows that

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-kt} \int_{A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} dV_X \le \sigma_k \int_Z |s|^2 e^{-\varphi + k\beta} dV_Z$$

and, by Lemma 3.5,

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-kt} \int_{X \setminus A_t} |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} e^{-(k+\delta)(\rho-t)} dV_X \le \frac{k\sigma_k}{\delta} \int_Z |s|^2 e^{-\varphi+k\beta} dV_Z.$$

All in all

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-kt} \int_X |s|^2 e^{-\varphi} e^{-(k+\delta)\chi_t} dV_X \le \sigma_k \left(1 + \frac{k}{\delta}\right) \int_Z |s|^2 e^{-\varphi + k\beta} dV_Z,$$

which is what is needed to prove Theorem 3.9.

3.2 The openness conjecture

Let X be a complex manifold of dimension n and let φ be a plurisubharmonic function on X. Introduced by A. Nadel in [38], the multiplier ideal sheaf of φ is defined to be the subsheaf $\mathfrak{I}(\varphi) \subseteq \mathfrak{O}_X$ of germs of holomorphic functions $f \in \mathfrak{O}_x$ such that $|f|^2 e^{-\varphi}$ is locally integrable near $x \in X$ (see also [34]). Define $\mathfrak{I}_+(\varphi) := \bigcup_{\varepsilon>0} \mathfrak{I}((1+\varepsilon)\varphi)$. In [20], Demailly conjectured that $\mathcal{I}(\varphi) = \mathcal{I}_+(\varphi)$ for any plurisubharmonic function φ on X. In 2015, Q. Guan and X. Zhou proved Demailly's strong openness conjecture [26] by using a version of the Ohsawa–Takegoshi L^2 extension theorem for subvarieties. Shortly after, P. H. Hiep obtained the same result using the standard Ohsawa–Takegoshi Theorem and induction on dimension [29]. Recently X. Wang and T. T. H. Nguyen have been able to use Berndtsson's first theorem to prove the full openness conjecture by using Lemma 3.11 below to give a bound on the maximal local integrability exponent [41]. Here we present an earlier argument of Berndtsson [5, 6] that proves the weaker Demailly–Kollár openness conjecture [21] using Berndtsson's first theorem on direct images (Theorem 2.1).

Theorem 3.10. Let φ be a plurisubharmonic function in the unit ball $B \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ with $\varphi \leq 0$. Assume that

$$\int_B e^{-\varphi} \, dV < +\infty$$

then there is p > 1 such that

$$\int_{B/2} e^{-p\varphi} \, \mathrm{d}V < +\infty.$$

Moreover, p can be taken so that

$$p \ge 1 + \frac{\delta_n}{\int_B e^{-\varphi} \, dV},$$

where δ_n depends only on the dimension n.

Proof. Let $A^2(B, \mu)$ be the space of holomorphic functions on the unit ball B that are L^2 -integrable with respect to the measure μ . For any $t \geq 0$ define $\varphi_t := \max(\varphi + t, 0)$. Notice that $\varphi_0 = 0$ and $0 \leq \varphi_t \leq t$. Fix q > 1 and define a new norm on $A^2(B, dV)$ by setting

$$||h||_t^2 := \int_B |h|^2 e^{-q\varphi_t} dV$$

(here dV denotes the standard Lebesgue measure). For p < q we have

$$||h||_t^2 \le \int_B |h|^2 e^{-p\varphi_t} dV \le e^{-pt} \int_B |h|^2 e^{-p\varphi} dV,$$

so that $\|h\|_t^2$ decreases like e^{-pt} when $h \in A^2(B, e^{-p\varphi} dV)$.

Lemma 3.11. For any 0 we have

$$\int_{B} |h|^{2} e^{-p\varphi} = p \left(1 - \frac{p}{q} \right) \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{pt} ||h||_{t}^{2} dt + \left(1 - \frac{p}{q} \right) ||h||_{0}^{2}$$

for all $h \in H^2(B, dV)$.

Proof. We first compute that for any x < 0 we have

$$\int_0^{+\infty} e^{pt} e^{-q \max(x+t,0)} dt = \int_0^{-x} e^{pt} dt + e^{-qx} \int_{-x}^{+\infty} e^{(p-q)t} dt$$
$$= \frac{e^{-px} - 1}{p} - e^{-qx} \frac{e^{-(p-q)x}}{p-q} = \frac{q}{p(q-p)} e^{-px} - \frac{1}{p},$$

so that

$$e^{-px} = p\left(1 - \frac{p}{q}\right) \int_0^{+\infty} e^{pt} e^{-q \max(x+t,0)} dt + \left(1 - \frac{p}{q}\right).$$

Then

$$\int_{B} |h|^{2} e^{-p\varphi} = p \left(1 - \frac{p}{q} \right) \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{pt} ||h||_{t}^{2} dt + \left(1 - \frac{p}{q} \right) ||h||_{0}^{2},$$

as claimed.

According to Lemma 3.11, to prove Theorem 3.10 we therefore need to estimate $\int_0^{+\infty} e^{pt} ||h||_t^2 dt$, which is the motivation for the next statement.

Lemma 3.12. Let H_0 be a separable Hilbert space equipped with a family of equivalent Hilbert norms $\|\cdot\|_t$, where $t \geq 0$. Assume this family defines a positively-curved Hermitian metric on the trivial bundle $H_0 \times \Omega \to \Omega$, where $\Omega := \{\tau \in \mathbb{C} \mid t := \mathbb{R}e \, \tau \geq 0\}$ is the right

half-plane. Let H be the subspace of elements $h \in H_0$ such that

$$||h||^2 := \int_0^{+\infty} e^t ||h||_t dt < +\infty.$$

Then for any $h \in H_0$, $\varepsilon > 0$, and $t > \varepsilon^{-1}$ there is an element $h_t \in H_0$ such that

$$||h - h_t||_0^2 \le 2\varepsilon ||h|| \tag{3.5}$$

and

$$||h_t||_t^2 \le e^{-(1+\varepsilon)t} ||h||_0^2.$$
 (3.6)

Proof. Since the norms are equivalent, for every $t \geq 0$ there is a bounded linear operator T_t on H_0 such that $\langle u, v \rangle = \langle T_t u, v \rangle_0$. By the spectral theorem (see for instance Theorem VII.3 and its immediate corollary in [48]) there is a finite measure space (X, μ) , bounded functions $\lambda_t : X \to \mathbb{R}$, and a unitary transformation $U : H_0 \to L^2(X, d\mu)$ such that

$$||h||_0 = \int_X |Uh|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mu$$

and

$$||h||_t = \int_X |Uh|^2 e^{-t\lambda_t} d\mu$$

for all $t \geq 0$. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$. We define

$$h_t := U^{-1}(\{\chi_{\lambda_t > 1\} + \varepsilon} U h),$$

where $\chi_{\{\lambda_t>1+\varepsilon\}}$ is the characteristic function of the set $\{\lambda_t>1+\varepsilon\}\subset X$. Then

$$\|h_t\|_t^2 = \int_{\lambda_t > 1+\varepsilon} |Uh|^2 e^{-t\lambda_t} d\mu \le e^{-(1+\varepsilon)t} \int_X |Uh|^2 d\mu = e^{-(1+\varepsilon)t} \|h\|_0^2,$$

satisfying (3.6). To prove (3.5), for each fixed $t \ge 0$ we compare $\|\cdot\|_t$ with the flat metric $\|\cdot\|_{s,t}$, defined for $0 \le s \le t$ by

$$||h||_{s,t}^2 := \int_Y |Uh|^2 e^{-s\lambda_t} d\mu.$$

Notice that $\|\cdot\|_{0,t} = \|\cdot\|_0$ and $\|\cdot\|_{t,t} = \|\cdot\|_t$, and moreover $\|\cdot\|_{s,t}$ is flat in the sense that any $h \in H_0$ (thought as a vector in the fiber $H_0 \times \{t_0\}$ of the trivial bundle $H_0 \times \Omega \to \Omega$) can be extended as $\tilde{h}_{\zeta} := U^{-1}(e^{(\zeta - t_0)\lambda_t/2}Uh)$ so that $\|\tilde{h}_{\zeta}\|_{\mathbb{R}^2,t}$ is constant and $\tilde{h}_{t_0} = h$.

We now claim that, since $\|\cdot\|_{s,t}$ induces a flat metric and coincides with $\|\cdot\|_s$ for s=0 and s=t, and since $\|\cdot\|_t$ induces a positively curved metric

$$\|\cdot\|_{s} \ge \|\cdot\|_{s,t} \quad \text{for all } 0 \le s \le t. \tag{3.7}$$

This follows by the convexity of the dual norms: $\|\cdot\|_{*,\mathbb{R}e\,\sigma}$ is negatively curved and coincides with the flat norm $\|\cdot\|_{*,\mathbb{R}e\,\sigma,t}$ when $\sigma=0$ and $\mathbb{R}e\,\sigma=t$, so the convex function $s\mapsto \|\cdot\|_{*,s}$ sits below the function $s\mapsto \|\cdot\|_{*,s,t}$ for all $0\leq s=\mathbb{R}e\,\sigma\leq t$. Hence $\|\cdot\|_s\geq \|\cdot\|_{s,t}$ for all $0\leq s\leq t$, as wanted.

Going back to (3.5), since $h - h_t$ and h_t are orthogonal for the scalar product defined by $\|\cdot\|_{s,t}$ and by (3.7) we have

$$\int_0^t e^s \|h - h_t\|_{s,t}^2 ds \le \int_0^t e^s \|h\|_{s,t}^2 ds \le \int_0^t e^s \|h\|_s^2 ds.$$

By definition $h - h_t = U^{-1}(\chi_{\{\lambda_t < 1 + \varepsilon\}}Uh)$, so

$$||h - h_t||_{s,t}^2 = \int_{\lambda_t < 1+\varepsilon} |Uh|^2 e^{-s\lambda_t} d\mu \ge e^{-s(1+\varepsilon)} ||h||_0^2,$$

and thus

$$\int_0^t e^s \|h - h_t\|_{s,t}^2 ds \ge \|h - h_s\|_0^2 \int_0^t e^{-s\varepsilon} ds = \frac{1 - e^{-\varepsilon t}}{\varepsilon} \|h - h_s\|_0^2.$$

Restricting to $t \geq \varepsilon^{-1}$ and putting everything together, we obtain

$$\|h - h_s\|_0^2 \le 2\varepsilon \int_0^t e^s \|h\|_s^2 ds \le 2\varepsilon \|h\|^2,$$

proving (3.5) and Lemma 3.12.

With our choice of $\|\cdot\|_t$, by Lemma 3.11 for p=1 we have

$$||h||^2 = \int_0^{+\infty} e^t ||h||_t dt = \frac{q}{q-1} \int_B |h|^2 e^{-\varphi} dV - ||h||_0^2,$$

and in particular

$$||1||^2 = \frac{q}{q-1} \int_B e^{-\varphi} dV - \operatorname{Vol}(B) < +\infty$$

(recall that $\varphi_0 = 0$). Since φ is plurisubharmonic, by Berndtsson's theorem for trivial fibrations (Theorem 2.1) the family of norms $\|\cdot\|_t$ defines a positively-curved Hermitian metric on the trivial bundle $A^2(B, dV) \times \Omega \to \Omega$. Then we can apply Lemma 3.12 to h = 1: for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and $t > \varepsilon^{-1}$ we get a holomorphic function h_t on the unit ball B such that

$$\int_{B} |h_{t} - 1|^{2} dV \le 2\varepsilon \left(\frac{q}{q - 1} \int_{B} e^{-\varphi} dV - Vol(B) \right)$$

and

$$\int_{B} |h_{t}|^{2} e^{-q\varphi_{t}} dV \leq \operatorname{Vol}(B) e^{-(1+\varepsilon)t}.$$

Observe now that by the sub-mean-value property there is a constant $\delta_n > 0$, depending only on the dimension of B, such that $\sup_{B/2} |g| \leq \frac{1}{2}$ whenever g is holomorphic in B and $\int_B |g|^2 dV \leq \delta_n$. Therefore, choosing ε small enough, we can assume that $\sup_{B/2} |h_t - 1| \leq \frac{1}{2}$, and thus $|h_t| \geq \frac{1}{2}$ on B/2. Hence

$$\int_{B/2} e^{-q\varphi_t} dV \le 4 \int_B |h_t|^2 e^{-q\varphi_t} dV = 4 ||h_t||_t^2 \le 4 \operatorname{Vol}(B) e^{-(1+\varepsilon)t}.$$

By taking for instance $p \leq 1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$, we have

$$e^{pt} \int_{B/2} e^{-q\varphi_t} dV \le 4 \operatorname{Vol}(B) e^{pt-(1+\varepsilon)t} \le 4 \operatorname{Vol}(B) e^{-\frac{\varepsilon}{2}t},$$

so that

$$\int_0^{+\infty} \mathrm{e}^{pt} \int_{B/2} \mathrm{e}^{-q\varphi_t} \, \mathrm{d}t \le \int_0^{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \mathrm{e}^{pt} \int_{B/2} \mathrm{e}^{-q\varphi_t} \, \mathrm{d}t + 4 \operatorname{Vol}(B) \int_{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}}^{+\infty} \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{\varepsilon}{2}t} \, \mathrm{d}t =: C < +\infty.$$

Applying Lemma 3.11 with B replaced by B/2, h=1, and $p\leq \min\left(q,1+\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)$ we then obtain

$$\int_{B/2} e^{-p\varphi} \le \left(1 - \frac{p}{q}\right) \left(pC + \operatorname{Vol}(B)\right) < +\infty,$$

proving Theorem 3.10.

Chapter 4

A degeneration proof of a Skoda-type L^2 division theorem

In this Chapter we present the degeneration-based proof of Theorem 2. For the reader's convenience, we state the following slightly more concretely formulated version of Theorem 2.

Theorem 4.1 (L^2 division). Let X be a Stein manifold and let $E, G \to X$ be holomorphic line bundles with (singular) Hermitian metrics $e^{-\varphi}$ and $e^{-\psi}$, respectively. Fix $h = (h_1, \ldots, h_r) \in H^0(X, (E^* \otimes G)^{\oplus r})$ and $1 < \alpha < \frac{r+1}{r-1}$. Assume that

$$\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\varphi \ge \frac{\alpha(r-1)}{\alpha(r-1)+1}\,\sqrt{-1}\,\partial\bar\partial\,\psi.$$

Then for any holomorphic section $g \in H^0(X, G \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$||g||_G^2 := \int_X \frac{|g|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} < +\infty$$

there is a holomorphic section $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_r) \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$q = h \otimes f := h_1 \otimes f_1 + \dots + h_r \otimes f_r$$

and

$$||f||_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 := \int_X \frac{|f|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}}$$

$$\leq r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \int_X \frac{|g|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1) + 1}} = r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_G^2.$$

The main idea is to look at all possible linear combinations $v_1 \otimes f_1(x) + \cdots + v_r \otimes f_r(x)$. Then one constructs a positively curved family of metrics that at one extreme "localizes" the problem at the point of interest v = h(x) and at the other extreme retrieves the usual L^2 -norm for f. Near h(x) the optimal solution to the division problem is "trivial"; for instance, if $h(x) = (h_1(x), 0, \dots, 0)$, one takes $f(x) = (g(x)h_1(x)^{-1}, 0, \dots, 0)$. The positivity of the direct image bundle [4] then implies that one can control $||f||_{E^{\oplus r}}$ by the norm of the trivial solution near h(x). The proof follows the author's work in [1].

4.1 Preliminary reductions

No base locus. We may assume that the sections h_1, \ldots, h_r have no common zeros. Indeed, let D be the zero-set of h_r . Then $X \setminus D$ is again Stein and $h|_{X\setminus D}$ has no zeros. Assuming that Theorem 4.1 holds if $\{h_1 = \cdots = h_r = 0\} = \emptyset$, we obtain $\tilde{f} \in H^0(X \setminus D, (E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)|_{X\setminus D})$ such that

$$g|_{X\setminus D} = h|_{X\setminus D} \stackrel{\cdot}{\otimes} \tilde{f}$$

and

$$\int_{X \setminus D} \frac{|\tilde{f}|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \le r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_G^2 < +\infty.$$

As h is bounded on any bounded chart $U \subset\subset X$,

$$\int_{U\setminus D} |\tilde{f}|^2 e^{-\varphi} \le C \int_{U\setminus D} \frac{|\tilde{f}|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \le Cr \frac{\alpha}{\alpha-1} ||g||_G^2 < +\infty,$$

where C > 0 depends on U, h and $\alpha(r-1)$. Hence, by Riemann's Removable Singularities Theorem, \tilde{f} extends to $f \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$. As D has measure 0,

$$\int_{X} \frac{|f|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} = \int_{X \setminus D} \frac{|\tilde{f}|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \le r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} ||g||_G^2 < +\infty,$$

and because $h \otimes f$ and g coincide on the open set $X \setminus D$ we have $h \otimes f = g$ everywhere on X, solving the division problem.

As in Remark 3.2, the same argument proves Theorem 4.1 when X is essentially Stein, given that it has been proved for Stein manifolds.

X bounded pseudoconvex. As in the proof of the L^2 extension theorem, we can reduce X to a relatively compact domain in some larger Stein manifold. We say that sections extend up to the boundary of X if they extend to a neighborhood of X in the ambient Stein manifold. We can also assume that ω and E,G extend to the ambient manifold and that the metrics $\mathrm{e}^{-\varphi}$ and $\mathrm{e}^{-\psi}$ are smooth. If the result is proved under these assumptions then the universality of the bounds yields the general case by standard weak-* compactness theorems, Lebesgue-type limit theorems and approximation results for singular Hermitian metrics on Stein manifolds.

4.2 Dual formulation of the division problem

Fix a section $g \in H^0(X, G \otimes K_X)$ to be divided. We may assume, possibly after shrinking X, that g is holomorphic up to the boundary of X. Let $\gamma : E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X \to G \otimes K_X$ be defined by

$$\gamma(e_1,\ldots,e_r) := h_1 \otimes e_1 + \cdots + h_r \otimes e_r.$$

Proposition 4.2. There exists $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_r) \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ such that

$$q = h_1 \otimes f_1 + \dots + h_r \otimes f_r = h \otimes f$$

and

$$||f||_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 < +\infty.$$

Proof. Since X is a relatively compact domain in a Stein manifold, any solution f in the ambient manifold will restrict to a solution on X with finite L^2 -norm. Hence, it suffices to show that for a Stein manifold X there is a not-necessarily- L^2 solution of the division problem.

As the h_1, \ldots, h_r have no common zeros, the map γ is a surjective morphism of vector bundles and thus we have the short exact sequence of vector bundles

$$0 \longrightarrow \ker \gamma \longrightarrow E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X \longrightarrow G \otimes K_X \longrightarrow 0.$$

The induced sequence in cohomology then yields

$$0 \to H^0(X, \ker \gamma) \to H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X) \to H^0(X, G \otimes K_X) \to H^1(X, \ker \gamma) = 0,$$

where equality is a consequence of Cartan's Theorem B. Hence, the map induced by γ in cohomology is surjective, meaning that for any $g \in H^0(X, G \otimes K_X)$ we can find

$$f = (f_1, \dots, f_r) \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$$

such that

$$g = \gamma \circ f = h_1 \otimes f_1 + \cdots + h_r \otimes f_r$$

proving the statement.

Since there is a solution f of the division problem with finite L^2 -norm, there is a (unique) solution \tilde{f} with minimal L^2 -norm. To prove Theorem 4.1 it then suffices to estimate $\|\tilde{f}\|_{E^{\oplus r}}$.

Lemma 4.3. Let $f \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ be any solution to the division problem with finite L^2 -norm. Then the solution \tilde{f} with minimal L^2 -norm has norm

$$\|\tilde{f}\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 = \sup_{\xi \in \text{Ann } H^0(X, \ker \gamma)} \frac{|\xi(f)|^2}{\|\xi\|_*^2},$$

where $\|\cdot\|_*$ is the norm for the dual Hilbert space $H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)^*$ and Ann $H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$ is the annihilator of $H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$, i.e. the set of all linear functionals on $H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ that vanish on $H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$. Moreover, one can restrict the supremum to functionals $\xi_{\eta} \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)^*$ of the form

$$\xi_{\eta}(f) := (\gamma \circ f, \eta)_{G} = \int_{X} \frac{(h \otimes f) \overline{\eta} e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}},$$

for $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X)$ (smooth compactly supported sections of $G \otimes K_X$).

Proof. Note first that the supremum is independent of the choice of the arbitrary L^2 solution f. Indeed, if $\xi \in \text{Ann } H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$ and $\gamma \circ f = \gamma \circ f' = g$, then by linearity $f - f' \in H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$, so that $\xi(f) = \xi(f')$.

Next, we claim that $\tilde{f} \perp H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$. Indeed, if $k \in H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$, then $\gamma \circ (\tilde{f} + \varepsilon k) = g$ for all $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{C}$. As \tilde{f} is the minimal norm solution,

$$\mathbb{C}\ni\varepsilon\longmapsto\left\|\tilde{f}+\varepsilon k\right\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2=\left\|\tilde{f}\right\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2+2\operatorname{\mathbb{R}e}[(\tilde{f},k)_{E^{\oplus r}}\varepsilon]+O(|\varepsilon|^2)$$

has minimum at $\varepsilon = 0$ (here $(\cdot, \cdot)_{E^{\oplus r}}$ denotes the L^2 inner product on $E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X$). Hence $(\tilde{f}, k)_{E^{\oplus r}} = 0$.

Finally, notice that if $k \in H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$ then

$$\xi_{\eta}(k) = (\gamma \circ k, \eta)_G = 0,$$

i.e. $\xi_{\eta} \in \operatorname{Ann} H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$. Conversely, if

$$0 = \xi_{\eta}(f) = (\gamma \circ f, \eta)_G$$

for all $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X)$, then $\gamma \circ f = 0$. Hence

$$\left\{ \xi_{\eta} \mid \eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X) \right\} \subseteq \operatorname{Ann} H^0(X, \ker \gamma)$$

is dense, so we may restrict to elements ξ_{η} when computing the supremum. \square

By Lemma 4.3

$$\begin{split} \left\| \tilde{f} \right\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^{2} &= \sup_{\eta \in C_{c}^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_{X})} \frac{\left| (\gamma \circ f, \eta) \right|^{2}}{\left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_{*}^{2}} \\ &= \sup_{\eta \in C_{c}^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_{X})} \frac{\left| (g, \mathcal{P} \eta) \right|^{2}}{\left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_{*}^{2}} \leq \|g\|_{G}^{2} \sup_{\eta \in C_{c}^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_{X})} \frac{\|\mathcal{P} \eta\|_{G}^{2}}{\left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_{*}^{2}}, \end{split}$$
(4.1)

where

$$\mathfrak{P}: L^2(X,G\otimes K_X)\longrightarrow H^0(X,G\otimes K_X)\cap L^2(X,G\otimes K_X)$$

denotes the Bergman projection. Therefore, to prove Theorem 4.1 it suffices to prove that

$$\|\mathcal{P}\eta\|_G^2 \le r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \|\xi_\eta\|_*^2$$

for all $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X)$.

4.3 The degenerating family of norms

Instead of working directly on the vector bundle $E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X \to X$, we lift everything to the line bundle

$$L := \operatorname{pr}_X^*(E \otimes K_X) \otimes \operatorname{pr}_{\mathbb{P}_{r-1}}^* \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{r-1}}(1) \longrightarrow X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1},$$

where $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{r-1}}(1)$ is the hyperplane bundle of \mathbb{P}_{r-1} and pr_X , $\operatorname{pr}_{\mathbb{P}_{r-1}}$ are the projections of $X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$ on X, \mathbb{P}_{r-1} respectively. Explicitly, fix once for all coordinates v_1, \ldots, v_r for \mathbb{C}^r (descending to the homogeneous coordinates $[v_1 : \cdots : v_r]$ for \mathbb{P}_{r-1}) and declare the lift of a section $s \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)$ to be the section $\hat{s} \in H^0(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}, L)$ defined by

$$\hat{s}(x, [v]) := v^* \cdot s(x) = v_1^* s_1(x) + \dots + v_r^* s_r(x) \in H^0(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}, L), \tag{4.2}$$

where v_1^*, \ldots, v_r^* are the dual coordinates of v_1, \ldots, v_r of \mathbb{C}^r .

Notice that the lift is a bijective map, since all sections of L are of the form (4.2). We can then lift the functionals $\xi_{\eta} \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_X)^*$ of Lemma 4.3 to functionals $\hat{\xi}_{\eta} \in H^0(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}, L)^*$ defined as $\hat{\xi}_{\eta}(\hat{s}) := \xi_{\eta}(s)$ for all $\hat{s} \in H^0(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}, L)$.

Remark 4.4. One can interpret the lifted section \hat{s} by thinking of the projective space \mathbb{P}_{r-1} as parametrizing all possible choices of linear combinations (up to scaling). Hence, the value of the section \hat{s} at (x, [v]) can be thought of (tautologically) as the linear combination parametrized by v of the entries of the vector s(x). What follows is essentially a procedure to "single out" the linear combination given by [h(x)] (the equivalence class of h(x) in \mathbb{P}_{r-1}).

Next, we define a family of metrics for $L \to X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$, parametrized by

$$\tau \in \mathbb{L} := \{ z \in \mathbb{C} \mid \mathbb{R}e \, z < 0 \}.$$

Toward this end, let

$$\chi_{\tau}(x,v) := \max \left(\log(|v|^2 |h(x)|^2 - |v \cdot h(x)|^2) e^{-\psi + \varphi} - \mathbb{R}e \, \tau, \, \log|v|^2 |h(x)|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi} \right)$$

and, for $\sigma \in L_{(x,[v])}$, set

$$\mathfrak{h}_{\tau}(\sigma, \bar{\sigma})_{(x,[v])} := \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} e^{-(r-1) \operatorname{\mathbb{R}e} \tau} \frac{|\sigma|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^2} \left(|v|^2 e^{-\chi_{\tau}} \right)^{\alpha(r-1)}.$$

Note that whether the maximum defining χ_{τ} is attained by the first or the second entry is independent of the choice of the representative v of $[v] \in \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$, and that the weight $|v|^2 e^{-\chi_{\tau}}$ is a well-defined function on $X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$. Notice also that χ_{τ} depends only on $t := \mathbb{R}e \tau$ (as does \mathfrak{h}_{τ}), so in the following we will write χ_t (and \mathfrak{h}_t) instead.

Remark 4.5. As we shall soon see, the choice of χ_t is motivated as follows. For t = 0, the maximum is realized by the second entry, so that

$$(|v|^2 e^{-\chi_t})^{\alpha(r-1)} = \frac{1}{(|h(x)|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}},$$

providing the weighting by the norm of h in $\|\cdot\|_{E^{\oplus r}}$. On the other hand, as $t \to -\infty$, the function

$$|v|^2 e^{-\chi_t} = \frac{1}{(|h(x)|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \min\left(\frac{e^t}{1 - \frac{|v \cdot h(x)|^2}{|v|^2 |h(x)|^2}}, 1\right)$$

gets very small at all $v \in \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$ that are not "sufficiently aligned" with h(x). The precise sense of this statement will be more evident in Section 4.4, but for the moment note that $1 - \frac{|v \cdot h(x)|^2}{|v|^2 |h(x)|^2}$ constitutes a measurement of the angle between v and h(x).

The family of metrics \mathfrak{h}_{τ} induces the family of L^2 -norms

$$\|\sigma\|_{\tau}^{2} := \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} e^{-(r-1)\operatorname{\mathbb{R}e}\tau} \int_{X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}} \frac{|\sigma|^{2} e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^{2}} \left(|v|^{2} e^{-\chi_{\tau}}\right)^{\alpha(r-1)} \wedge dV_{FS},$$

where dV_{FS} is the (fixed) Fubini–Study volume form of \mathbb{P}_{r-1} .

We interpret the family \mathfrak{h}_{τ} as a metric \mathfrak{h} for the pull-back of L on $X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1} \times \mathbb{L}$, and we claim that sum of the curvature of \mathfrak{h} and the Ricci curvature is non-negative. To start, $e^{-\varphi-\alpha(r-1)\chi}$ is non-negatively curved: $e^{-\varphi-\alpha(r-1)(-\psi+\varphi)}$ contributes semipositively by the hypothesis on curvature of Theorem 4.1, and by Lagrange's identity we have

$$\log (|v|^2 |h(x)|^2 - |v \cdot h(x)|^2) = \log \sum_{1 \le i \le j \le r} |h_i(x)v_j - h_j(x)v_i|^2,$$

which is (locally) plurisubharmonic, being the logarithm of a sum of norms squared of (locally) holomorphic functions (likewise for the right-hand side of the maximum). This leaves us to check that the negativity coming from the factor $(|v|^2)^{\alpha(r-1)-1}$ is compensated for by the Ricci curvature coming from the Fubini–Study volume form: in fact, in local coordinates we can write $\frac{1}{|v|^2}|v|^{2\alpha(r-1)}\,\mathrm{d}V_{\mathrm{FS}}$ as $\frac{\mathrm{d}V(z)}{(1+|z|^2)^{r+1-\alpha(r-1)}}$ (where $\mathrm{d}V(z)$ is the standard Euclidean volume form), which is positively curved for $\alpha<\frac{r+1}{r-1}$.

4.4 Extrema of the family of norms

We now investigate the behavior of the family of norms $\|\cdot\|_t$ at t=0 and as $t\to -\infty$. At the t=0 extreme we have $\chi_0(x,v)=\log\left(|v|^2|h(x)|^2\,\mathrm{e}^{-\psi+\varphi}\right)$, so that

$$\|\hat{s}\|_{0}^{2} = \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} \int_{X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}} \frac{|v \cdot s|^{2} e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^{2}} \wedge \frac{dV_{FS}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}}$$

$$= \int_{X} \frac{|s|^{2} e^{-\varphi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} = \|s\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^{2},$$
(4.3)

which recovers the norm-squared of s before the lifting. Consequently, for t = 0, lifting functionals also preserves norms:

$$\left\| \hat{\xi}_{\eta} \right\|_{0,*} = \sup_{\hat{s} \in H^0(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}, L)} \frac{|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}(\hat{s})|}{\left\| \hat{s} \right\|_{0}} = \sup_{s \in H^0(X, E^{\oplus r} \otimes K_{X})} \frac{|\xi_{\eta}(s)|}{\left\| s \right\|_{E^{\oplus r}}} = \left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_{*}.$$

To study the other extreme of the family, i.e. $t \to -\infty$, fix $x \in X$ and let $A_{t,x}$ be the set of $v \in \mathbb{P}_{r-1}$ such that the maximum in χ_t is achieved by the second entry, i.e.

$$A_{t,x} = \left\{ v \in \mathbb{P}_{r-1} \left| 1 - \frac{|v \cdot h(x)|^2}{|v|^2 |h(x)|^2} < e^t \right\}.$$

By choosing homogeneous coordinates so that v_1 is parallel to h(x) (which is not 0 since we are assuming that the h_i 's have no common zeros), and by choosing local coordinates so that $v_1 = 1$, one sees that $A_{t,x}$ is a ball of real dimension 2r - 2, centered at [h(x)] (the origin, in local coordinates) and of radius $\sqrt{\frac{e^t}{1-e^t}} \underset{t \to -\infty}{\sim} e^{t/2}$.

We can then split $\|\hat{s}\|_t^2$ into two summands:

$$\|\hat{s}\|_{t}^{2} = \int_{X} \mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x) + \int_{X} \mathbf{II}_{t,s}(x),$$

where

$$\mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x) := \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} \frac{e^{-(r-1)t}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \int_{A_{t,x}} \frac{|v \cdot s(x)|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^2} \wedge dV_{FS}$$

and

$$\mathbf{II}_{t,s}(x) := \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} \frac{e^{-(r-1)t}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \int_{\mathbb{P}_{r-1} \setminus A_{t,x}} \frac{|v \cdot s(x)|^2 e^{-\varphi} e^{\alpha(r-1)t}}{|v|^2 \left(1 - \frac{|v \cdot h|^2}{|v|^2 |h|^2}\right)^{\alpha(r-1)}} \wedge dV_{FS}.$$

For the first term we get

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} \mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x) = r \frac{|h \otimes s|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}},$$
(4.4)

since asymptotically

$$\int_{A_{t,x}} \frac{|v \cdot s(x)|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^2} \wedge dV_{\mathrm{FS}} \underset{t \to -\infty}{\sim} \frac{\pi^{r-1}}{(r-1)!} e^{(r-1)t} \frac{|h \otimes s|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{|h|^2}.$$

For the second

$$\mathbf{\Pi}_{t,s}(x) = e^{-(r-1)t} \int_t^0 e^{-\alpha(r-1)(\tilde{t}-t)} d\nu_{x,s}(\tilde{t}),$$

with

$$\nu_{x,s}(t) := \frac{r!}{\pi^{r-1}} \frac{1}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi+\varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)}} \int_{A_{t,x}} \frac{|v \cdot s|^2 e^{-\varphi}}{|v|^2} \wedge dV_{FS} = e^{(r-1)t} \mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x).$$

The function $\nu_{x,s}$ is increasing and positive, and is absolutely continuous by the Fundamental Theorem of Calculus for Lebesgue integrals [24, Theorem 3.35]. Moreover, by (4.4),

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} e^{-(r-1)t} \nu_{x,s}(t) = r \frac{|h \otimes s|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}}.$$

Hence, by Lemma 3.5,

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} \mathbf{II}_{t,s}(x) = r \frac{|h \otimes s|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} \frac{r-1}{\alpha(r-1) - (r-1)}.$$
(4.5)

All together

$$\lim_{t \to -\infty} \|\hat{s}\|_{t}^{2} = r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \int_{X} \frac{|h \otimes s|^{2} e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} = r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \|h \otimes s\|_{G}^{2}, \tag{4.6}$$

retrieving (a multiple of) the norm-squared of the image $h \otimes s$ of s.

4.5 Monotonicity of the family of dual norms and end of the proof

Now that we have a metric \mathfrak{h} for (the pull-back of) L on $X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1} \times \mathbb{L}$ with positive enough curvature, Berndtsson's Theorem 2.1 gives the core step of the argument. Fix $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X)$.

Lemma 4.6. The function

$$(-\infty, 0] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

$$t \longmapsto \log \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t_{*}}^{2}$$

is non-decreasing. In particular,

$$\|\xi_{\eta}\|_{*}^{2} = \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{0,*}^{2} \ge \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^{2} \quad \text{for all } t \le 0.$$

Proof. Step 1. We first prove that $\sup_{\tau \in \mathbb{L}} \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{\tau,*}^2 < +\infty$. Once more, $\|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{\tau,*}^2$ only depends on $\mathbb{R}e \tau =: t$, so it suffices to prove that $\|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^2$ is uniformly bounded for all t sufficiently negative. Let

$$C_{\eta} := \int_{X} \frac{|\eta|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} < +\infty,$$

then

$$\left\| \hat{\xi}_{\eta} \right\|_{t,*}^{2} = \sup_{\|\hat{s}\|_{t}^{2} = 1} \left| \int_{X} \frac{(h \otimes s) \bar{\eta} e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} \right|^{2} \leq C_{\eta} \sup_{\|\hat{s}\|_{t}^{2} = 1} \int_{X} \frac{|h \otimes s|^{2} e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}}.$$

By (4.4), if t is sufficiently negative,

$$\frac{|h \overset{\cdot}{\otimes} s|^2 e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^2 e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} \le \frac{2}{r} \mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x)$$

in the sense of top forms, so that

$$\|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^{2} \leq \frac{2C_{\eta}}{r} \sup_{\|\hat{s}\|_{x}^{2}=1} \int_{X} \mathbf{I}_{t,s}(x) \leq \frac{2C_{\eta}}{r} < +\infty,$$

as wanted.

Step 2. Consider now the trivial fibration $(X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}) \times \mathbb{L} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{pr}_{\mathbb{L}}} \mathbb{L}$. We have already checked at the end of Section 4.3 that the curvature of \mathfrak{h} , seen as a metric for $\operatorname{pr}_{X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}}^* L \to (X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1}) \times \mathbb{L}$, plus the Ricci curvature coming from the Fubini–Study volume form is nonnegative on the total space $X \times \mathbb{P}_{r-1} \times \mathbb{L}$. Then Corollary 2.2 implies that $\tau \mapsto \log \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{\tau,*}^2$ is subharmonic in \mathbb{L} . Since $\|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{\tau,*}^2$ only depends on $t = \mathbb{R}e\,\tau$, it follows that $t \mapsto \log \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^2$ is convex on $(-\infty,0)$. If this map decreases anywhere on $(-\infty,0)$, then by convexity we would have $\lim_{t\to-\infty} \log \|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^2 = +\infty$, contradicting the uniform boundedness of $\|\hat{\xi}_{\eta}\|_{t,*}^2$ obtained in Step 1. Hence the statement follows.

Let now $s \in H^0(X, (E \otimes K_X)^{\oplus r})$ be any solution of $h \otimes s = \mathfrak{P} \eta$ (such s exists with bounded L^2 -norm by the same argument of Proposition 4.2). Then by (4.6) and Lemma 4.6 we have

$$\begin{split} \left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_{*}^{2} &= \left\| \hat{\xi}_{\eta} \right\|_{0,*}^{2} \ge \lim_{t \to -\infty} \left\| \hat{\xi}_{\eta} \right\|_{t,*}^{2} \\ &\ge \lim_{t \to -\infty} \frac{1}{\left\| \hat{s} \right\|_{t}^{2}} \left| \int_{X} \frac{(h \dot{\otimes} s) \overline{\mathcal{P} \eta} e^{-\psi}}{(|h|^{2} e^{-\psi + \varphi})^{\alpha(r-1)+1}} \right|^{2} \\ &= \lim_{t \to -\infty} \frac{\left\| \mathcal{P} \eta \right\|_{G}^{4}}{\left\| \hat{s} \right\|_{t}^{2}} = \frac{\alpha - 1}{\alpha r} \left\| \mathcal{P} \eta \right\|_{G}^{2} \end{split}$$

for all $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(X, G \otimes K_X)$. Hence, by (4.1), we conclude that the minimal-norm solution \tilde{f} to the division problem $h \otimes f = g$ has norm

$$\left\| \tilde{f} \right\|_{E^{\oplus r}}^2 \le \left\| g \right\|_G^2 \sup_{\eta \in C_c^0(X, G \otimes K_X)} \frac{\left\| \mathcal{P} \eta \right\|_G^2}{\left\| \xi_{\eta} \right\|_*^2} \le r \frac{\alpha}{\alpha - 1} \left\| g \right\|_G^2,$$

proving Theorem 4.1.

Bibliography

- [1] Roberto Albesiano. "A degeneration approach to Skoda's division theorem". In: *Math. Z.* 306.2 (2024), Paper no. 34. ISSN: 0025-5874,1432-1823. DOI: 10.1007/s00209-024-03435-6 (cit. on pp. 3, 5, 41, 43, 62).
- [2] Aldo Andreotti and Edoardo Vesentini. "Carleman estimates for the Laplace-Beltrami equation on complex manifolds". In: *Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math.* 25 (1965), pp. 81–130. ISSN: 0073-8301,1618-1913. URL: http://www.numdam.org/item?id=PMIHES_1965__25__81_0 (cit. on p. 11).
- [3] Urban Angehrn and Yum-Tong Siu. "Effective freeness and point separation for adjoint bundles". In: *Invent. Math.* 122.2 (1995), pp. 291–308. ISSN: 0020-9910,1432-1297. DOI: 10.1007/BF01231446 (cit. on p. 15).
- [4] Bo Berndtsson. "Curvature of vector bundles associated to holomorphic fibrations". In: Ann. of Math. (2) 169.2 (2009), pp. 531–560. ISSN: 0003-486X. DOI: 10.4007/annals.2009.169.531 (cit. on pp. 1, 2, 29, 30, 39, 40, 62).
- [5] Bo Berndtsson. The openness conjecture for plurisubharmonic functions. 2013. arXiv: 1305.5781 [math.CV] (cit. on pp. 2, 55).
- [6] Bo Berndtsson. "The openness conjecture and complex Brunn-Minkowski inequalities". In: *Complex geometry and dynamics*. Vol. 10. Abel Symp. Springer, Cham, 2015, pp. 29–44. ISBN: 978-3-319-20336-2; 978-3-319-20337-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-20337-9 2 (cit. on pp. 2, 55).
- [7] Bo Berndtsson and László Lempert. "A proof of the Ohsawa-Takegoshi theorem with sharp estimates". In: *J. Math. Soc. Japan* 68.4 (2016), pp. 1461–1472. ISSN: 0025-5645. DOI: 10.2969/jmsj/06841461 (cit. on pp. 2, 4, 41–44, 46, 47, 49, 53).
- [8] Zbigniew Błocki. "Suita conjecture and the Ohsawa-Takegoshi extension theorem". In: *Invent. Math.* 193.1 (2013), pp. 149–158. ISSN: 0020-9910,1432-1297. DOI: 10.1007/s00222-012-0423-2 (cit. on pp. 14, 15, 20).
- [9] Zbigniew Błocki. "Bergman kernel and pluripotential theory". In: Analysis, complex geometry, and mathematical physics: in honor of Duong H. Phong. Vol. 644. Contemp. Math. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2015, pp. 1–10. ISBN: 978-1-4704-1464-1. DOI: 10.1090/conm/644/12785 (cit. on p. 2).

- [10] S. Bochner. "Curvature and Betti numbers". In: *Ann. of Math.* (2) 49 (1948), pp. 379–390. ISSN: 0003-486X. DOI: 10.2307/1969287 (cit. on pp. 12, 17).
- [11] S. Bochner. "Curvature and Betti numbers. II". In: Ann. of Math. (2) 50 (1949), pp. 77–93. ISSN: 0003-486X. DOI: 10.2307/1969353 (cit. on pp. 12, 17).
- [12] W. Dale Brownawell. "Bounds for the degrees in the Nullstellensatz". In: *Ann. of Math.* (2) 126.3 (1987), pp. 577–591. ISSN: 0003-486X,1939-8980. DOI: 10.2307/1971361 (cit. on p. 3).
- [13] Junyan Cao. "Numerical dimension and a Kawamata-Viehweg-Nadel-type vanishing theorem on compact Kähler manifolds". In: *Compos. Math.* 150.11 (2014), pp. 1869–1902. ISSN: 0010-437X,1570-5846. DOI: 10.1112/S0010437X14007398 (cit. on p. 15).
- [14] J.-P. Demailly and H. Skoda. "Relations entre les notions de positivités de P. A. Griffiths et de S. Nakano pour les fibrés vectoriels". In: Séminaire Pierre Lelong-Henri Skoda (Analyse). Années 1978/79 (French). Vol. 822. Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, Berlin, 1980, pp. 304–309. ISBN: 3-540-10241-8 (cit. on p. 40).
- [15] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "Estimations L^2 pour l'opérateur $\bar{\partial}$ d'un fibré vectoriel holomorphe semi-positif au-dessus d'une variété kählérienne complète". In: Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 15.3 (1982), pp. 457–511. ISSN: 0012-9593. URL: http://www.numdam.org/item?id=ASENS_1982_4_15_3_457_0 (cit. on pp. 12, 20).
- [16] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "Regularization of closed positive currents and intersection theory". In: *J. Algebraic Geom.* 1.3 (1992), pp. 361–409. ISSN: 1056-3911,1534-7486 (cit. on p. 15).
- [17] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "A numerical criterion for very ample line bundles". In: J. Differential Geom. 37.2 (1993), pp. 323-374. ISSN: 0022-040X,1945-743X. URL: http://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jdg/1214453680 (cit. on p. 15).
- [18] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "Regularization of closed positive currents of type (1,1) by the flow of a Chern connection". In: Contributions to Complex Analysis and Analytic Geometry / Analyse Complexe et Géométrie Analytique: Dedicated to Pierre Dolbeault / Mélanges en l'honneur de Pierre Dolbeault. Ed. by Henri Skoda and Jean-Marie Trépreau. Wiesbaden: Vieweg+Teubner Verlag, 1994, pp. 105–126. ISBN: 978-3-663-14196-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-663-14196-9_4 (cit. on p. 15).
- [19] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "On the Ohsawa–Takegoshi–Manivel L^2 extension theorem". In: Complex analysis and geometry (Paris, 1997). Vol. 188. Progr. Math. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2000, pp. 47–82 (cit. on pp. 14, 52).
- [20] Jean-Pierre Demailly. "Multiplier ideal sheaves and analytic methods in algebraic geometry". In: School on Vanishing Theorems and Effective Results in Algebraic Geometry (Trieste, 2000). Vol. 6. ICTP Lect. Notes. Abdus Salam Int. Cent.

- Theoret. Phys., Trieste, 2001, pp. 1-148. ISBN: 92-95003-09-8. URL: https://www-fourier.ujf-grenoble.fr/~demailly/manuscripts/trieste.pdf (cit. on pp. 12, 13, 20, 22, 24, 25, 55).
- [21] Jean-Pierre Demailly and János Kollár. "Semi-continuity of complex singularity exponents and Kähler-Einstein metrics on Fano orbifolds". In: Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 34.4 (2001), pp. 525–556. ISSN: 0012-9593. DOI: 10.1016/S0012-9593(01)01069-2 (cit. on p. 55).
- [22] Jean-Pierre Demailly, Thomas Peternell, and Michael Schneider. "Pseudo-effective line bundles on compact Kähler manifolds". In: *Internat. J. Math.* 12.6 (2001), pp. 689–741. ISSN: 0129-167X,1793-6519. DOI: 10.1142/S0129167X01000861 (cit. on p. 15).
- [23] Lawrence Ein and Robert Lazarsfeld. "A geometric effective Nullstellensatz". In: *Invent. Math.* 137.2 (1999), pp. 427–448. ISSN: 0020-9910,1432-1297. DOI: 10.1007/s002220050332 (cit. on p. 3).
- [24] Gerald B. Folland. *Real analysis*. Second. Pure and Applied Mathematics (New York). Modern techniques and their applications, A Wiley-Interscience Publication. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1999, pp. xvi+386. ISBN: 0-471-31716-0 (cit. on pp. 50, 71).
- [25] Phillip A. Griffiths. "Hermitian differential geometry, Chern classes, and positive vector bundles". In: *Global Analysis (Papers in Honor of K. Kodaira)*. Univ. Tokyo Press, Tokyo, 1969, pp. 185–251 (cit. on p. 39).
- [26] Qi'an Guan and Xiangyu Zhou. "A proof of Demailly's strong openness conjecture". In: *Ann. of Math.* (2) 182.2 (2015), pp. 605–616. ISSN: 0003-486X,1939-8980. DOI: 10.4007/annals.2015.182.2.5 (cit. on pp. 15, 55).
- [27] Qi'an Guan and Xiangyu Zhou. "A solution of an L^2 extension problem with an optimal estimate and applications". In: Ann. of Math. (2) 181.3 (2015), pp. 1139–1208. ISSN: 0003-486X,1939-8980. DOI: 10.4007/annals.2015.181.3.6 (cit. on pp. 14, 15, 20).
- [28] Robin Hartshorne. "Ample vector bundles". In: *Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math.* 29 (1966), pp. 63-94. ISSN: 0073-8301,1618-1913. URL: http://www.numdam.org/item?id=PMIHES 1966 29 63 0 (cit. on p. 39).
- [29] Pham Hoang Hiep. "The weighted log canonical threshold". In: *C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris* 352.4 (2014), pp. 283–288. ISSN: 1631-073X,1778-3569. DOI: 10.1016/j.crma.2014.02.010 (cit. on p. 55).
- [30] Lars Hörmander. " L^2 estimates and existence theorems for the $\bar{\partial}$ operator". In: Acta Math. 113 (1965), pp. 89–152. ISSN: 0001-5962,1871-2509. DOI: 10.1007/BF02391775 (cit. on p. 11).

- [31] Lars Hörmander. An introduction to complex analysis in several variables. Third. Vol. 7. North-Holland Mathematical Library. North-Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam, 1990, pp. xii+254. ISBN: 0-444-88446-7 (cit. on p. 11).
- [32] K. Kodaira. "On a differential-geometric method in the theory of analytic stacks". In: *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 39 (1953), pp. 1268–1273. ISSN: 0027-8424. DOI: 10.1073/pnas.39.12.1268 (cit. on pp. 12, 17).
- [33] János Kollár. "Sharp effective Nullstellensatz". In: *J. Amer. Math. Soc.* 1.4 (1988), pp. 963–975. ISSN: 0894-0347,1088-6834. DOI: 10.2307/1990996 (cit. on p. 3).
- [34] Robert Lazarsfeld. Positivity in algebraic geometry. II. Vol. 49. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. 3. Folge. A Series of Modern Surveys in Mathematics. Positivity for vector bundles, and multiplier ideals. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2004, pp. xviii+385. ISBN: 3-540-22534-X. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-18808-4 (cit. on p. 54).
- [35] Kefeng Liu, Xiaofeng Sun, and Xiaokui Yang. "Positivity and vanishing theorems for ample vector bundles". In: *J. Algebraic Geom.* 22.2 (2013), pp. 303–331. ISSN: 1056-3911,1534-7486. DOI: 10.1090/S1056-3911-2012-00588-8 (cit. on p. 40).
- [36] Laurent Manivel. "Un théorème de prolongement L^2 de sections holomorphes d'un fibré hermitien". In: *Math. Z.* 212.1 (1993), pp. 107–122. ISSN: 0025-5874. DOI: 10.1007/BF02571643 (cit. on pp. 14, 52).
- [37] Jeffery D. McNeal and Dror Varolin. "Analytic inversion of adjunction: L^2 extension theorems with gain". In: Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 57.3 (2007), pp. 703-718. ISSN: 0373-0956,1777-5310. URL: http://aif.cedram.org/item?id=AIF_2007_57_3_703_0 (cit. on pp. 15, 17).
- [38] Alan Michael Nadel. "Multiplier ideal sheaves and Kähler-Einstein metrics of positive scalar curvature". In: *Ann. of Math.* (2) 132.3 (1990), pp. 549–596. ISSN: 0003-486X,1939-8980. DOI: 10.2307/1971429 (cit. on p. 54).
- [39] Shigeo Nakano. "On complex analytic vector bundles". In: *J. Math. Soc. Japan* 7 (1955), pp. 1–12. ISSN: 0025-5645,1881-1167. DOI: 10.2969/jmsj/00710001 (cit. on pp. 12, 17).
- [40] Tai Terje Huu Nguyen. A Hilbert Bundles Description of Complex Brunn-Minkowski Theory, preprint. 2023. arXiv: 2305.07476 [math.CV] (cit. on p. 49).
- [41] Tai Terje Huu Nguyen and Xu Wang. A Hilbert bundle approach to the sharp strong openness theorem and the Ohsawa-Takegoshi extension theorem, preprint. 2023. arXiv: 2111.08422 [math.CV] (cit. on pp. 2, 49, 55).
- [42] Takeo Ohsawa. "On the extension of L^2 holomorphic functions. V. Effects of generalization". In: Nagoya Math. J. 161 (2001), pp. 1–21. ISSN: 0027-7630,2152-6842. DOI: 10.1017/S0027763000022108 (cit. on p. 14).

- [43] Takeo Ohsawa. "A precise L^2 division theorem". In: Complex geometry (Göttingen, 2000). Springer, Berlin, 2002, pp. 185–191. ISBN: 3-540-43259-0 (cit. on p. 4).
- [44] Takeo Ohsawa. "Generalization of a precise L^2 division theorem". In: Complex analysis in several variables—Memorial Conference of Kiyoshi Oka's Centennial Birthday. Vol. 42. Adv. Stud. Pure Math. Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2004, pp. 249–261. ISBN: 4-931469-27-2. DOI: 10.2969/aspm/04210249 (cit. on p. 4).
- [45] Takeo Ohsawa. L^2 approaches in several complex variables. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Development of Oka–Cartan theory by L^2 estimates for the $\bar{\partial}$ operator. Springer, Tokyo, 2015, pp. ix+196. ISBN: 978-4-431-55746-3; 978-4-431-55747-0. DOI: 10.1007/978-4-431-55747-0 (cit. on p. 4).
- [46] Takeo Ohsawa and Kensho Takegoshi. "On the extension of L^2 holomorphic functions". In: *Math. Z.* 195.2 (1987), pp. 197–204. ISSN: 0025-5874,1432-1823. DOI: 10.1007/BF01166457 (cit. on p. 14).
- [47] Mihai Păun. "Siu's invariance of plurigenera: a one-tower proof". In: *J. Differential Geom.* 76.3 (2007), pp. 485–493. ISSN: 0022-040X,1945-743X. URL: http://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jdg/1180135695 (cit. on p. 15).
- [48] Michael Reed and Barry Simon. *Methods of modern mathematical physics. I. Functional analysis.* Academic Press, New York-London, 1972, pp. xvii+325 (cit. on p. 57).
- [49] Yum-Tong Siu. "Invariance of plurigenera". In: *Invent. Math.* 134.3 (1998), pp. 661–673. ISSN: 0020-9910,1432-1297. DOI: 10.1007/s002220050276 (cit. on pp. 3, 15).
- [50] Yum-Tong Siu. "Multiplier ideal sheaves in complex and algebraic geometry". In: Sci. China Ser. A 48 (2005), pp. 1–31. ISSN: 1006-9283,1862-2763. DOI: 10.1007/bf02884693 (cit. on p. 3).
- [51] H. Skoda. "Estimations L^2 pour l'opérateur $\overline{\partial}$ et applications arithmétiques". In: Séminaire Pierre Lelong (Analyse) (année 1975/76); Journées sur les Fonctions Analytiques (Toulouse, 1976). Vol. Vol. 578. Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1977, pp. 314–323 (cit. on p. 11).
- [52] Henri Skoda. "Application des techniques L^2 à la théorie des idéaux d'une algèbre de fonctions holomorphes avec poids". In: Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 5 (1972), pp. 545–579. ISSN: 0012-9593. URL: http://www.numdam.org/item?id=ASENS_1972_4_5_4_545_0 (cit. on p. 20).
- [53] Henri Skoda. "Morphismes surjectifs de fibrés vectoriels semi-positifs". In: Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 11.4 (1978), pp. 577-611. ISSN: 0012-9593. URL: http://www.numdam.org/item?id=ASENS_1978_4_11_4_577_0 (cit. on p. 20).
- [54] Henri Skoda and Joël Briançon. "Sur la clôture intégrale d'un idéal de germes de fonctions holomorphes en un point de \mathbb{C}^n ". In: C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. A 278 (1974), pp. 949–951. ISSN: 0302-8429 (cit. on p. 3).

- [55] Pranav Upadrashta. Direct Images and Hilbert Fields. 2023. arXiv: 2302.04826 [math.CV] (cit. on p. 39).
- [56] Dror Varolin. "Division theorems and twisted complexes". In: *Math. Z.* 259.1 (2008), pp. 1–20. ISSN: 0025-5874. DOI: 10.1007/s00209-007-0133-4 (cit. on p. 20).
- [57] Dror Varolin. Hilbert Space Techniques in Complex Analysis and Geometry. Ed. by ICTS. 2019. URL: https://www.icts.res.in/sites/default/files/Prof. %20Dror%20Varolin.pdf (cit. on p. 36).
- [58] Dror Varolin. Berndtsson-Lempert-Szőke Fields Associated to Proper Holomorphic Families of Vector Bundles. 2023. arXiv: 2201.12802 [math.CV] (cit. on p. 39).